# LABOR AGREEMENT 1990 - 92

8/1/92

Between

# **BENTON HARBOR AREA SCHOOLS**

and

# **BENTON HARBOR EDUCATION ASSOCIATION**

LABOR AND INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS COLLECTION Michigan State University

# BENTON HARBOR AREA SCHOOLS BOARD OF EDUCATION 1990 - 91

Jane Strand, President Carolyn Graves, Vice President Lynn Hayes, Secretary Paul Harvey, Treasurer Walter Brown, Trustee Daniel Ertman, Trustee George Barfield, Trustee

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

2

.

s'

.

|    | Agreement 1   |  |
|----|---|--|
|    | Article I - Recognition 2                                 |  |
|    | Article II - Association Rights 5                         |  |
|    | Article III - Teacher Rights 8                            |  |
|    | Article IV - Professional Teacher Responsibilities10      |  |
|    | Article V - Compensation12                                |  |
|    | Article VI - Teacher Hours                                |  |
|    | Article VII - Teaching Conditions                         |  |
|    | Article VIII - Student Discipline                         |  |
|    | Article IX - Teacher Protection                           |  |
|    | Article X - Teacher Assignment, Vacancies and Transfers39 |  |
|    | Article XI - Reduction of Personnel                       |  |
|    | Article XII - Sick Leave                                  |  |
|    | Article XIII - Other Leaves of Absence                    |  |
|    | Article XIV - Teacher Evaluation and Competency53         |  |
|    | Article XV - Academic Freedom                             |  |
|    | Article XVI - Contract Implementation Committee           |  |
|    | Article XVII - Professional Grievance Procedure           |  |
|    | Article XVIII - Continuity of Operations                  |  |
|    | Article XIX - Board Rights                                |  |
|    | Article XX - Adult Education and Summer School            |  |
|    | Article XXI - Miscellaneous                               |  |
|    | Article XXII - Duration                                   |  |
|    | Appendix A - Teacher Salary Schedule                      |  |
| 5  | Appendix B - Extra Pay-Extra Duty                         |  |
| 13 | Appendix C - School Calendar74                            |  |
|    | Appendix D - Grievance Report Form                        |  |
| 1  | Appendix E - Teacher Evaluation Form                      |  |
|    | Appendix F - Department Chairperson Evaluation Form88     |  |
|    | Index   |  |

•....

#### AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT entered in to this 4th day of September, 1990, by and between the BENTON HARBOR AREA SCHOOLS, BERRIEN COUNTY, MICHIGAN, hereinafter referred to as the "BOARD" and the NORTHERN BERRIEN COUNTY EDUCATION ASSOCIATION/MEA/NEA and its local affiliate, the BENTON HARBOR EDUCATION ASSOCI-ATION/MEA/NEA, hereinafter referred to as the "Association".

#### WITNESSETH:

The general purposes of this Agreement are to set forth the salaries, hours and all other terms and conditions of employment which shall prevail for the duration of this Agreement and to promote orderly and peaceful Employer-Employee relations for the mutual interest of the Board, the faculty, and the children who attend the schools in this District. Recognizing that providing a quality education for the children in the Benton Harbor Area Schools is the primary objective and obligation of the parties hereto, the Board and the Association, for and in consideration of the mutual promises, stipulations, and conditions hereinafter specified, agree to abide by the terms and provisions set forth herein for the duration of this Agreement.

Providing a comprehensive education for the children of the Benton Harbor Area Schools is the paramount aim of this school district. The Board of Education, the Administrative Staff, and the Professional Teaching Staff have definite responsibilities in providing such education, therefore, we hereby declare:

| WHEREAS, | the Board under law, has the responsibility for     |
|----------|---|
|          | establishing the policies for the District, and     |
| WHEREAS, | The Administrative Staff has the responsibility for |

carrying out the policies established, and

- WHEREAS, the Professional Teaching Staff has the responsibility for carrying out the established educational policies in the classroom, and
- WHEREAS, the parties to this Agreement have a common goal of providing the best possible education for all children, and
- WHEREAS, the Board has a statutory obligation, pursuant to the Public Employment Act, Act 379 of the Michigan Public Acts of 1965, to negotiate with the Association as the representative of its teaching personnel with respect to salaries, hours, terms and conditions of employment, and
- WHEREAS, the parties have reached certain understandings which they desire to confirm in this Agreement.

In consideration of the following mutual covenants, it is hereby agreed as follows:

.

# **ARTICLE I - RECOGNITION**

#### SECTION A: BARGAINING UNIT DESCRIPTION.

The Board hereby recognizes the Association as the sole and exclusive bargaining representative, as defined in Section 11 of Act 379, Public Acts of 1965, for all professional certificated personnel employed by the Board, including all classroom teachers, summer school teachers, adult education teachers, driver education teachers, nurses, therapists, psychologists, social workers, guidance counselors, department chairpersons, librarians, consultants, vocational education teachers, JROTC instructors, in-house suspension monitor and employability skills instructor and permanent substitutes employed in the same position for sixty (60) consecutive working days. Such representation shall exclude the Superintendent, Deputy Superintendent(s), directors, principals, assistant principals, administrative assistants, coordinators, supervisors, teacher aides, office clerical, custodial, bus drivers, cooks and food service, maintenance personnel, per diem substitutes, and all other administrators and non-teaching employees of the Board.

#### **SECTION B: TEACHER DEFINITION.**

The term "teacher" when used hereinafter in this Agreement, shall refer to all employees who are included in the bargaining unit. In the event the District takes advantage of the new legislation allowing the District to hire non-certificated individuals, the District shall provide the Association a copy of the documentation, if any, provided to the State Department of Education to verify that there was not a certified applicant to fill said position.

# SECTION C: BARGAINING AGENT.

The Board agrees not to negotiate with or recognize any teachers' organization other than the Association for the duration of this Agreement.

#### SECTION D: TEACHER RIGHTS PURSUANT TO P. A. 379.

Nothing contained within this contract shall be construed to deny or restrict to any teacher rights he/she may have under the Michigan General School Laws, Michigan Teacher Tenure Act, P. A. 379, or other applicable laws and regulations. The rights granted to teachers hereunder shall be deemed to be in addition to those provided elsewhere. It is understood and agreed this contract shall supersede and govern all individual teacher employment contracts. (1) Association Membership. From and after the effective date of this Agreement or as of the thirty-first (31st) day of employment, whichever is later, bargaining unit employees shall, as a condition of continued employment, either become a member of the Association or pay a service fee equal to the dues and assessments uniformly required of all Association members. In the event a teacher does not, by the 31st day of employment, either sign and deliver to the Board of

Education a form authorizing the payroll deduction of dues and assessments or said service fee, or, alternatively, pay the entire amount of said dues and assessments or service fee, the Association shall notify said teacher by certified mail, return receipt requested, that a request for discharge is being filed with the Board, a copy of which shall be sent to the Board along with a request for discharge. The Association shall certify to the Board no later than August 15th each year, the amount of the annual dues and assessment to be deducted during said school year. In the event a teacher does not comply with the above requirement, such teacher's employment shall be terminated at the end of the current semester in conformance with the due process clause; provided, the Association has complied with the following:

- a. A notice of the teacher's obligation to tender dues or service charges, as specified above, is delivered to the teacher within thirty (30) days of employment of the date said dues/fee was due.
- b. The teacher is given up to a total of sixty (60) days to meet said obligation.
- c. The amount and to whom such tender of dues or fee is to be made in order for the teacher to be in compliance.
- d. A notice must be sent at the end of said sixty (60) days referred to in paragraph (b) above that the teacher has not complied with the above demand and that a request for the teacher's termination was being made to the Board, with a certified copy of the demand to the teacher.
- e. A copy of all communications between the Association and the teacher and a certificate of non-compliance signed by the Association President must accompany the certificate of non-compliance.
- f. If the teacher(s) in question has failed to pay the service fee, then he/she may request in writing, within ten (10) working days of receipt of the demand as stated in "d" above, and shall receive, a hearing before the Board which shall be limited to the question of whether he/she has failed to pay the service fee. Said hearing shall commence within ten (10) working days of the written request and the Board shall render its decision within ten (10) working days of the hearing.
- g. If the teacher(s) receiving termination notice shall pursue any legal remedies contesting the discharge under this provision before a court of competent jurisdiction, such teacher's employment shall not be terminated until such time as such teacher(s) has either obtained a final decision or said teacher(s) has ceased to pursue the legal remedies available to them by not making a timely appeal of any decision rendered in said matter by a court of competent jurisdiction.

- h. In the event of any action against the Board brought in a court or administrative agency because of its compliance with this provision (agency shop) of the Agreement, the Association agrees to defend such action, at its own expense and through its own counsel, provided:
  - 1. The Board gives timely notice of such action to the Association; and
  - The Board gives full and complete cooperation to the Association and its counsel in securing and giving evidence, obtaining witnesses, and making relevant information available at both trial and appellate levels.
- i. In the event a teacher is discharged for noncompliance with this provision, the Association shall reimburse the District for any unemployment compensation cost that may result from the enforcement of this provision.

(2) Hold Harmless Clause. The Association agrees to indemnify and save the Board harmless against any and all claims, suits and other forms of liability and for the reasonable and necessary expenses and costs incurred that may arise out of or by reason of action taken by the Board in reliance upon the Association's certification of noncompliance and complying with the above provision of the contract.

(3) Dues/Fees Deductions. From the salaries of those teachers who sign and deliver to the Board an assignment authorizing the deduction of membership dues, assessments and/or representation fee of the Association (including those of the National and Michigan Education Associations), the Board will deduct such authorized amounts each month as is certified by the Association to the Board once each school year. The Board shall promptly remit the sum so deducted, to the treasurer of the Association together with a list of the names of those teachers from whose pay such deductions were made. The Association agrees to promptly advise the Board of all members in good standing from time to time and to furnish any other information needed by the Board to fulfill the provisions of this Article. In the event any authorized deduction or fraction thereof is not made, the Association shall promptly notify the Board and said deduction shall be made in addition to the regular deduction from the teacher's next month's check. The Association agrees to indemnify and save the Board harmless from and against any and all claims, suits and/or other form of liability that may arise out of or by reason of any action taken by the Board in reliance upon or in compliance with the terms and provisions of this Section.

# **ARTICLE II - ASSOCIATION RIGHTS**

1

4

,

# SECTION A: ASSOCIATION REPRESENTATIVES.

The Board shall be notified of duly authorized representatives of the Association who shall be permitted to transact official Association business on school property at all reasonable times, provided that this shall not interfere with or interrupt normal school operations. Notwithstanding the provisions of this Section, nothing herein should be construed to prohibit the Benton Harbor Area Schools District from requiring visitors to a particular building to check in at the Principal's Office upon entering and leaving said building.

#### SECTION B: ASSOCIATION MEETINGS.

Mondays, after the teachers' regular hours, will be reserved for teacher organizational and/or Association meetings. The members of the Association's Board of Directors or Executive Board shall be released by the Principal following the dismissal of students, to attend the Association's Board of Directors or Executive Board meetings, so long as such teachers fulfill their responsibilities to the students.

# SECTION C: ASSOCIATION DAYS.

Leaves of absence with pay and without loss of benefits shall be granted to those teachers elected or selected to represent the Association at meetings with the Administration and to attend educational classes or conventions conducted by the NEA or MEA, unless otherwise mutually agreed upon between the Association and the Board. A written request for such leaves shall be presented to the Director of Personnel by the Association at least one (1) week prior to the beginning of the anticipated absence. No more than twenty-five (25) days will be granted for such leaves of absence in any one school year and the duration of any one leave shall not exceed five (5) school days.

Those teachers elected or selected to represent the Association and are granted leaves of absence under this Section shall reimburse the Benton Harbor Area Schools District for any monies placed into the employees retirement fund for time on Association business leaves/days in accordance with Public Act No. 197 of 1982, as amended.

#### SECTION D: ASSOCIATION PRESIDENT'S RELEASED TIME.

(1) The released time shall be one (1) hour per day or its equivalent in addition to the times prior to and after student attendance. The BHEA President shall be released without loss of pay or other benefits. A BHEA President from the secondary level (7-12) may leave his/her assigned building during his/her conference or planning period which shall be scheduled for either the first or last period of each day. A BHEA President from the elementary level (K-6) shall be released from his/her designated building two (2) half-days per week on a consistent and uniform basis. A BHEA President from other areas of the bargaining unit shall be provided two (2) half-days released time per week.

(2) The BHEA agrees to reimburse the Board for costs listed below, incurred for substitutes when the President is from the elementary (K-6) level. Such reimbursement shall be for one-half (1/2) the daily substitute rate. Should an individual substitute exceed sixty (60) one-half (1/2) days substitution for the BHEA President, the BHEA agrees to assume the additional cost of contractually provided health insurance. The BHEA and the Board agree to share proportionately, based upon substitution time for the parties, any incurred costs of unemployment compensation. The BHEA financial obligation to the Board for the President's released time shall be limited to regular elementary (K-6) classroom teachers.

(3) The Board reserves the right to select the substitute and to require continuity of service from that substitute when the BHEA President is from the elementary (K-6) level. In no case shall the selection process or continuity waive the right to the specified release time.

(4) The Association President granted released time in accordance with this Section shall reimburse the Benton Harbor Area Schools District for any monies placed into said employee's retirement fund for time released per this Section as permitted under Public Act No. 197 of 1982, as amended.

#### SECTION E: USE OF FACILITIES AND EQUIPMENT.

The Association shall have the right to use school buildings and facilities, typewriters, mimeographing machines and other duplicating equipment at times other than when the equipment is not otherwise in use or needed for school business, provided approval is obtained from the individual directly responsible for said equipment. The Association shall pay for the reasonable cost of all materials and supplies incident to such use. No charge shall be made for the use of school facilities any time when buildings are operational and not secured.

#### SECTION F: BULLETIN BOARDS.

The Association shall have the right to post notices of activities in matters relating to Association business on teacher bulletin boards, one of which shall be provided at each educational site, and shall be monitored by the building Association Representative. Any material posted shall contain nothing of a defamatory nature or involve members of or candidates for the Board of Education.

#### SECTION G: MAIL SERVICE.

The Association may use the regularly established mail service and teacher mail boxes for communication of Association business to teachers, provided the material transmitted contains nothing of a defamatory nature or involves members of or candidates for the Board of Education. All material placed in the district mail service shall be signed by an official of the Association. The Association office shall be included in the district mail system.

#### SECTION H: DISTRICT RELATED INFORMATION.

The Board agrees to furnish to the Association in response to reasonable requests all available information (pursuant to the Freedom of Information Act) concerning the financial resources of the district, including but not limited to: annual financial reports and audits, register of certified personnel; tentative budgetary requirements and allocations (including county Board budgets); agenda and minutes of all non-executive Board meetings; treasurer's report; and the census and membership data. The Board will also make available the names and addresses of all teachers; salaries paid thereto and any educational background; and such other information as will assist the Association in developing intelligent, accurate, informative and constructive programs on behalf of the teachers and their students, together with information which may be necessary for the Association to process any grievance or complaint. The Association shall reimburse the district for the reasonable cost in preparing and furnishing any information not normally compiled and not readily available.

# SECTION I: TAX, CONSTRUCTION AND EDUCATIONAL POLICY.

Whenever the Board is desirous of Association assistance in the promotion of any new or modified budgetary or tax program, construction program (exclusive of site options), proposals for major educational policies, or additional operational and/or building millage, the Association shall be given the opportunity to advise the Board with respect to said matters prior to their adoption and/or general publication.

#### SECTION J: BOARD MEETINGS.

The Superintendent shall place on the agenda of a regular Board meeting those items the Association wishes the Board to consider, provided (1) the matter/matters to be presented will not consume more than fifteen (15) minutes time, and they are submitted to the Superintendent in writing prior to nine o'clock (9:00) a.m. on the Wednesday preceding the Board meeting, and (2) they are signed by the Association President or the designated representative who will attend the Board meeting. Should the Association desire the Board to review written documents as a part of, its presentation, said documents will be submitted pursuant to the aforementioned procedure. It is understood and agreed nothing shall be placed on the agenda that is currently being litigated, negotiated, or the subject of a grievance between the Board and the Association.

### SECTION K: COPIES OF AGREEMENT.

The Board and the Association shall equally share the expense of printing eight hundred (800) copies of this Agreement, if the Agreement is for more than one year duration. The District shall distribute copies of the Agreement to each teacher and the Association shall receive fifty (50) copies for its use. If the Agreement is for a duration of one year, the parties shall print one hundred (100) copies and shall provide the Association with fifty (50). Such copies shall be printed within sixty (60) days after the Agreement is ratified by both parties.

# SECTION L: PERSONNEL DIRECTORY.

The District Personnel Directory shall be published by November 15 of each school year and shall include a listing of Association officers, chairpersons of standing committees, and the name of each Association faculty representative. The District shall furnish each teacher a copy of the directory and shall furnish the Association twenty-five (25) copies for its use.

# **ARTICLE III - TEACHER RIGHTS**

#### SECTION A: NON-DISCRIMINATION CLAUSE.

The parties hereto recognize and agree that neither shall discriminate in dealing with employees or applicants for employment because of their race, color, creed, religion, sex, height, weight, age, handicap, marital status, nationality or political belief, nor shall either party discriminate against any employee because of his/her membership or non-membership in the Association. It is understood and agreed that this provision shall not expand the time limits specified in any applicable law.

#### SECTION B: TEACHER PERSONNEL FILES.

5

A teacher shall have the right to review, upon written request, the contents of his/her personnel file, excluding initial employment references which reveal the identity of the person making said reference, maintained by the District following initial employment. A teacher may be accompanied by a representative of his/her choice during such a review. All material related to a teacher's employment which is used to determine the teacher's qualifications for employment, promotion, transfer, additional compensation or which is disciplinary in nature will be kept in a central personnel file in the Personnel Office. All records not covered in this provision shall be subject to examination by the teacher in accordance with the Freedom of Information Act. No material, including but not limited to student, parental, or school personnel complaints originating after initial employment will be placed in a teacher's file unless the teacher has an opportunity to review the material.

The following minimum items of information will be available in the personnel file:

Initial TB report and required medical information All teacher evaluation reports Transcripts of academic records Tenure recommendation Requests for transfer and leaves All disciplinary documents 5

.

ŧ

٠

All recommendations, written or oral, made to a prospective employer, shall be based solely on the contents of the teacher's personnel file, unless otherwise authorized by the teacher in writing. Release of such material by the District shall be in accordance with PA 397 (1978), as amended.

When a teacher is requested to sign material placed in the personnel file, such signature shall be understood to indicate his/her awareness of the material but shall not be interpreted to mean agreement with the content of the material. A teacher shall have the right to submit a written statement regarding any material contained in the personnel file. Such statement shall be attached to the disputed document. Should material placed in the file be determined inappropriate or in error by the Director of Personnel or through the grievance procedure, the material will be corrected or expunged from the file, whichever is appropriate.

It shall be the responsibility of the Board to expunge and destroy all evidence of the issuance of an oral warning from a teacher's personnel file after the expiration of such document pursuant to provisions of the Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy, as amended.

### SECTION C: PROTECTION OF BARGAINING UNIT WORK.

The duties of any teacher or the responsibilities of any position in the bargaining unit will not be substantially altered, increased, or transferred to a person not a member of the bargaining unit without prior negotiation with the Association.

Whenever the District is contemplating participation in any cooperative educational program such as, but not limited to, a consortium arrangement with other educational institutions, the District will notify the Association of the development of such program and will negotiate with the Association with regard to any attendant considerations regarding wages, hours, and working conditions of the teachers involved, the Association and its members.

#### **ARTICLE IV - PROFESSIONAL TEACHER RESPONSIBILITIES**

#### SECTION A: CONDITIONS OF EMPLOYMENT.

It shall be the responsibility of each teacher to keep his/her teaching certification current and valid. In addition, the following conditions shall be required: (1) Each new teacher must assume the responsibility for filing his/her valid Michigan teaching certificate, or other document indicating same, with the Superintendent of Schools or his/her designee, within thirty (30) days after the date of employment. Each teacher shall also file an up-to-date certified transcript of college or university credits or a dated copy of a letter requesting that such transcript be forwarded directly to the Superintendent.

(2) Upon initial employment each teacher shall provide by certification of a physician, appointed by the Board, evidence of such state of health that he/she is able to attend his/her assigned duties. Such exam shall be at District expense.

(3) Each teacher shall be required to present evidence of freedom from active tuberculosis in accordance with state health department requirements.

It shall be the responsibility of the Board to provide each newly employed teacher, within ten (10) working days from the start of the school year, or date of employment if during the school year, with the following:

Current Master Labor Agreement

Appropriate health/option insurance forms

Teacher Evaluation System document

School Personnel Directory

Revised Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy Uniform Code of Discipline and Student Rights and Responsibilities

If any document listed above is revised, the District shall provide an updated copy to all teachers within ten (10) working days after printing has been completed or within ten (10) working days after receipt of the document by the District if the printing is done by an outside agency.

(4) Upon ratification of this Agreement, the District shall provide a copy of the following to each teacher in the District:

- Master Agreement, as provided in Article 2, Section K.
- b. Revised Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy
- c. Uniform Code of Discipline and Student Rights and Responsibilities

This shall be done within ten (10) working days after printing has been completed or within ten (10) working days after receipt of the document by the District if the printing is done by an outside agency.

# SECTION B. PROVIDING PROFESSIONAL SERVICES.

The teacher, in signing a contract with the Board of Education, agrees to perform those professional services as defined by the Board and in conformity with this Agreement. A teacher further agrees to make his/her services available to all students who have been assigned to him/her, taking into account the needs of each individual student and the student's range of ability, experience, performance and goals. It shall be the responsibility of each teacher, within the limits of the resources provided by the Board, to motivate each student, to inspire in students an inquiring mind and respect for truth, a recognition of individual freedom, social responsibility and the democratic tradition, to provide them with understanding and respect for the Constitution, Bill of Rights, the law, and an appreciation of individual personality.

#### SECTION C. TEACHER-STUDENT RESPONSIBILITY.

A teacher being legally responsible for the students assigned to him/her, shall not leave a class or group of students unattended, except, in an emergency situation affecting the health, safety or welfare of the teacher or student; or where there is an absolute necessity which cannot be taken care of at a time other than break or non-instructional time. In such event the teacher shall secure supervision by another teacher from the immediate area. For purposes of this Section, a class will be considered attended when arrangements have been made with a nearby teacher to periodically check on the students. If the teacher is to be out of the classroom more than ten (10) minutes, the teacher shall notify the principal.

#### SECTION D. STUDENT PROGRESS.

The Board and the Association recognize that the ability of pupils to progress and mature academically is a combined result of school, home, economic and social environment. Teachers shall be held accountable for providing the opportunity for academic achievement of the pupil in the classroom.

#### SECTION E. ATTENDANCE AND TARDINESS.

The Board and the Association recognize that the regular attendance by a teacher is important for the continuous instruction of students. A teacher's abuse of sick leave or other leaves, excessive tardiness or absence shall be handled consistently in accordance with the Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy, as amended.

1

#### SECTION F. PROFESSIONAL APPEARANCE.

It is the responsibility of teachers to be cognizant of their appearance with respect to dress, grooming, personal hygiene and manner because it influences the reaction of students to the staff member and to the general learning environment.

# SECTION G. TRANSPORTATION OF STUDENTS.

No teacher shall be required to transport students.

# SECTION H. SUPPORT TEACHER.

In those buildings having no assistant principal, the principal shall with the consent of the tenure teacher concerned, appoint a Support Teacher. This teacher shall be the person designated to report to the principal and/or an administrator any student related problems that need special attention during said administrator's absence. If the principal is absent for more than one-half (1/2) day, the assignment shall be covered by another administrator, or if the Support Teacher continues to serve in this capacity, the Support Teacher shall be remunerated at the rate of \$7.00 per hour for each additional hour beyond the half (1/2) day. The Support Teacher shall not discipline any other employee in the building, nor shall he/she evaluate other teachers. The principal shall notify the Support Teacher when he/she will be absent from the building and the length of said absence.

#### **ARTICLE V - COMPENSATION**

# SECTION A. SALARY.

The basic salaries of teachers covered in this Agreement are set forth in Appendix A which is attached hereto and incorporated in this Agreement.

# SECTION B. TEACHING EXPERIENCE CREDIT.

A teacher shall be given up to and including five (5) years of credit on the salary schedule set forth in Appendix A for actual teaching experience, provided said experience occurred within the last seven (7) consecutive years and said teacher's credentials are recognized for certification by the State of Michigan. The Board may grant additional credit for extra-ordinary experience or critical skills when hiring new employees. The Association shall be notified in each instance where a teacher is allowed credit for such experience.

# SECTION C. VERTICAL ADVANCEMENT ON SALARY SCHEDULE.

All teachers are required to continue their training while employed in the school system by participating in on-campus and off-campus courses as follows: (1) Each teacher is required to earn three (3) semester hours credit (or the equivalent in quarter hours, clock hours, or any combination thereof) within every consecutive three (3) year period, beginning September, 1977. For the purposes of this Section, as well as Sections (D) and (E), three (3) semester hours is equal to thirty (30) clock hours, is equal to five (5) term hours, is equal to any combination thereof, for example:

a. Ten (10) clock hours plus three (3) term hours:

b. Twenty (20) clock hours plus one (1) semester hour:

÷

Ł

•

c. Three (3) term hours plus one (1) semester hour:d. Ten (10) clock hours plus one (1) semester hour

plus two (2) term hours.

Any teacher not fulfilling this requirement shall be frozen on the salary schedule until the requirement is completed, subject to the limitations contained in Section E (4) if applicable. Once a teacher completes this requirement, said teacher shall then commence to move up on the salary schedule from where he/she was at the time of meeting the requirement and continue to do so as long as the requirements of this provision are met. The required work for such credit must be completed prior to September 1 in order to apply to the first semester and completed prior to January 31 in order to apply to the second semester. Credits attained as a result of Section E, infra, shall be counted toward satisfaction of this requirement.

(2) For purposes of this Section, all credits shall be from an accredited college or university and shall be above the Baccalaureate level. Credit may be given for travel if a college or university grants credit and credit is earned for said travel. If the District offers a course locally, and District, college or university credit is made available, such credits, if earned, shall be applicable.

(3) Teachers who are on leave of absence or on lay-off shall be allowed additional time, equal to the time on leave or lay-off, to complete this requirement.

(4) It is understood that "frozen on the salary schedule" shall be interpreted to mean frozen on the teacher's experience step level until such time as the requirements for this Section are completed, in which event a teacher shall be advanced to the next step on the salary schedule.

It is further understood that all teachers shall have a full three (3) years from the date of hire to complete the requirements of this section.

Any teacher employed prior to the beginning of the second semester during the course of the school year shall be credited with one year's experience increment toward vertical advancement on the salary schedule.

# SECTION D. HORIZONTAL ADVANCEMENT ON SALARY SCHEDULE.

The following definitions and conditions shall apply with respect to horizontal advancement on the salary schedule. For the purpose of this Section, all semester credits shall be from an accredited college or university. Further, all applicable credits shall be defined as credits earned after the date confirming the last highest degree earned and shall be credits of graduate level or above. (1) B.A. Schedule shall apply to all teachers possessing a Baccalaureate Degree from an accredited college or university and holding a provisional, permanent, continuing or life Teaching Certificate and for those possessing a BA/BS Degree in vocational education.

(2) BA+20 Schedule shall apply to all teachers possessing

at least twenty (20) semester credit hours beyond a Baccalaureate Degree from an accredited college or university and holding a provisional, permanent, continuing or life Teaching Certificate. Teachers who, as of February 14, 1978, were on the previous BA+15 schedule shall be placed on the schedule but shall be frozen at their previous step until such time as they complete the BA+20 hour requirement.

(3) M.A. Schedule shall apply to all teachers possessing a Master's Degree from an accredited college or university and holding a provisional, permanent, continuing or life Teaching Certificate.

(4) MA+15 Schedule shall apply to all teachers possessing at least fifteen (15) semester credit hours beyond a Master's Degree from an accredited college or university and holding a provisional, permanent, continuing or life Teaching Certificate.

(5) Ed.S., Ed.D., Ph.D. Schedule shall apply to all teachers holding a provisional, permanent, continuing or life Michigan Teaching Certificate and one of the Degrees listed herein.

(6) All credits must be submitted to the Director of Personnel on an official transcript of credits from an accredited institution of higher learning.

(7) From and after September 28, 1977, all credits must be at a level at least commensurate with the degree presently held by the teacher, be directly related to the District's school curriculum (for example, but not limited to, school administration), or be directly related to a District approved program of study.

(8) Teachers who are presently accepted in an advanced degree program from an accredited institution of higher learning and have obtained at least one-half (1/2) the credits required shall be adjudged to be in a program approved for advancement.

(9) No teacher shall be demoted in horizontal placement, i.e., moved from MA+15 to MA as a result of the agreement to the definition of "applicable credit" as contained is this section.

#### SECTION E. BOARD REQUIRED COURSES.

The Association agrees to Board required courses to enhance educational efficiencies within the District, for true groups of teachers. All courses required by the Board under this provision shall be funded by the District, shall be offered in the Benton Harbor area, shall be counted towards completion of the requirements for Vertical Advancement on the Salary Schedule as contained in Article V, Section C.

> No teacher shall be required to take more than three (3) semester hours (or its equivalent) every three (3) years commencing September, 1979.
>  (2) A true group shall encompass one or more of the following characteristics:

- a. function at a common level (i.e., early elementary, upper elementary, etc.) or subject level.
- b. have been observed and evaluated to have a weakness in a teaching skill area.
- c. are unable to provide transcript showing successful completion of a course dealing with this skill area.

(3) All graduate credits attained as a result of completing or testing out of a Board required course shall be applicable to horizontal advancement on the salary schedule.

(4) Any required course shall be offered annually, if possible. If the Board is unable to provide any required course in a given year, no teacher shall be penalized in any way and the time period necessary for advancement on the salary schedule shall be extended until such time as the Board is able to provide such a course. Further, it is agreed that no teacher shall be penalized who fails to take or complete any Board required course within the time limits prescribed if such failure is due to circumstances beyond the control of the teacher, including but not limited to physical or mental disability and personal or family emergency which is of such nature as to interfere with the teacher's completing the course. In such case(s), the time period in which credits must be obtained for salary advancement shall be extended until such time as the teacher is able to attend such course and such course is provided by the school district.

(5) The Board agrees to reimburse the teacher the full tuition cost per credit hour for the course required upon the teacher passing the same with a grade of "C" or its equivalent or higher.

(6) The Board recognizes that a course required under this provision will be waived if a teacher tests out of such course. It is further agreed that the credit requirement for salary advancement contained in Article V, Section C, shall be satisfied if the teacher tests out of a Board required course. (7) A teacher who does not pass a required course within three (3) semesters after the teacher is notified to take the course shall not receive advancement on the teacher's salary schedule until said course is completed.

(8) The parties agree that, pursuant to this provision, the Board may require a true group to take in-house non-credit courses or seminars. The Administration shall develop all such in-house seminars and courses.

ŝ

(9) Such courses shall be constructed on a ten (10), twenty (20), thirty (30) clock hour basis. It is understood that such courses and/or seminars shall not be mandated during summers, weekends, holidays, or vacations. Said courses and seminars shall qualify true group teachers for vertical advancement on the salary schedule pursuant to Article V, Section C, of this Agreement. It is agreed that the conditions contained in paragraphs (1), (2), (4) and (6) above shall apply to this Section. Completion of these courses and seminars for the purposes of salary advancement shall be based on attendance by the true group teacher as seventy percent (70%) or more of the course/seminar clock hours.

# SECTION F. NON-DEGREED ANNUALLY AUTHORIZED TEACHERS' SALARIES.

Non-degreed annually authorized teachers shall be paid according to the following schedule:

- Non-Degreed Schedule no college or less than one

   year accredited work shall receive eighty-five
   percent (85%) of the appropriate experience step
   on the B.A. salary schedule.
- (2) One Year Accredited College Work shall receive eighty-eight percent (88%) of the appropriate experience step on the B.A. salary schedule.
- (3) Two Year Accredited College Work shall receive ninety-two percent (92%) of the appropriate experience step on the B.A. salary schedule.
- (4) Three Year Accredited College Work shall receive ninety-seven percent (97%) of the appropriate experience step on the B.A. salary schedule.
- (5) Four Year Accredited College Work possessing a BA/BS Degree shall receive his/her step on the B.A. salary schedule. Vocational teachers holding dual certification, B.A./Masters plus vocational certification, shall receive credit on the schedule for their two (2) years work experience.

# SECTION G. NURSES' SALARIES.

Non-degreed nurses shall be compensated at the rate of eighty (80%) percent of the B. A. schedule at their career experience level. Degreed nurses shall be paid on the B. A. schedule at their appropriate experience level. All nurses shall be given up to and including five (5) years credit on the salary schedule for all experience acquired outside the school district in the nursing profession.

# **SECTION H. ELIGIBILITY - FRINGE BENEFITS.**

The provisions of this Article on fringe benefits shall apply to those teachers in the regular school year day-school program only. Full-time day regular school year employees shall be entitled to full benefits, and part-time day regular school year employees shall be entitled to a pro-rated share of the benefits. Adult education teachers, summer school teachers, after school and summer driver education teachers, and all other hourly paid bargaining unit members shall be excluded from benefits under this Article.

# SECTION I. BOARD PAYMENT OF INSURANCE PREMIUMS.

The Board shall make payment of specified insurance premiums for all eligible employees to assure insurance coverage for the full individual contractual period, up to twelve (12) months, commencing September 1 and ending August 31. These premiums shall be paid throughout that period even though the teacher may not be returning to work the next school year.

The open enrollment period shall be jointly established by the Board, the Association and the insurance carrier(s), including opportunities for summer preenrollment and fall open enrollment and whenever group or individual subsidy amounts increase or decrease affecting the benefit package.

When necessary, premiums on behalf of the employees shall be made retroactively or prospectively to assure uninterrupted participation and coverage, provided that not more than twelve (12) months' premium shall be paid for any school year.

The Board shall be responsible for providing insurance information including applications and claim materials.

### SECTION J. HEALTH INSURANCE.

For the life of this Agreement the Board shall provide the premium cost for MESSA Super Care 1, for a full twelve (12) month period, for the employee and his/her eligible dependents including sponsored dependents as defined by MESSA and its underwriter.

On or before October 1 of each year of this Agreement, the Board shall reimburse each teacher who has elected either full family or two (2) person coverage the sum of \$100.00, and shall reimburse each teacher who has elected single subscriber coverage the sum of \$50.00.

#### SECTION K. INSURANCE OPTIONS.

Where more than one member of the same family, i.e., husband, wife or unmarried children are employed by the Board and are eligible employees, the Board may specify whether both or all shall enroll as individuals, or whether one shall enroll for full Family Coverage and list the other or others, provided that all such members of the family shall have, at all times, the coverage to which they are entitled by virtue of the employment status of any members of the family. In the event an employee's spouse is employed by someone other than the Board, and his/her employer provides comparable health insurance coverage paid for by that employer, the Board shall be relieved of any liability for the purchase of health insurance for said . employee. It is further agreed that the Board will provide

for those not choosing any of the above, a maximum contribution of forty-five (\$45.00) dollars per month toward the purchase of:

- (1) Long Term Disability
- (2) Accidental Death and Dismemberment

- (2) Additional Deach and Dismemberment
  (3) \$10/\$20 Hospital Supplement
  (4) Additional Life Insurance
  (5) Additional Dependent Life Insurance
  (6) Loss of Time (Income Protection)
  (7) Other policies available under MESSA Super Care 2
- (8) MEA Annuities to the extent allowed by tax rules and laws

It shall be the responsibility of the employee to inform the Administration of his/her desire for coverage or of any change in family status that may affect the insurance.

#### SECTION L: LIFE INSURANCE.

For the life of this Agreement the Board shall provide, without cost to the employee, a total of \$20,000 Term Life Insurance with \$20,000 Accidental Death and Dismemberment for each employee. For those employees who select MESSA Super Care 1, the Board will provide a total of \$15,000 Term Life Insurance with \$15,000 Accidental Death and Dismemberment for each employee.

# SECTION M. DENTAL INSURANCE.

For the life of this Agreement the Board shall provide, without cost to the employee, dental insurance under Delta Dental Plan H/O-3 with Co-Pay 85/50/50, including internal and external coordination of benefits.

#### SECTION N. VISION CARE.

For the life of this Agreement the Board shall provide, without cost to all teachers, MESSA vision insurance, Plan VSP II.

# SECTION O. CONTINUITY OF BENEFITS.

For those employees who are laid off due to lack of work or on prolonged leaves of absence, the Board will pay the subscription (premium) rate for the employee's insurance coverage through the month following the month in which the start of such layoff or leave of absence began. In order for such employees to continue coverage beyond such time, they must make arrangements for the payment of the total premium or subscription rate for succeeding months, in which event coverage will be available to them to the extent permitted by the respective policies and/or certificates.

In the event an employee is terminated, resigns, or retires during the school year, the insurance shall be continued until the employee has received the pro-rata portion of the twelve (12) month insurance year earned at the time of the termination, resignation, or retirement. 'An employee who is hired with an effective first work day after the first required work day of the school year shall be entitled to employee benefits for a duration determined on a pro-rata basis.

In the event an employee dies during the school year, the Board shall continue insurance coverage until the employee has received the pro-rata portion of the twelve (12) month insurance year earned at the time of the employee's death. If the employee dies after the completion of the school year, and providing the policy permits continued dependent coverage, the Board shall continue payments of the applicable premiums through August 31 of that year.

#### SECTION P. PAYROLL DEDUCTIONS.

Upon appropriate written authorization from the teacher, the Board shall deduct from the salary of any teacher and make appropriate remittance for annuities, credit union, United Community Fund, or any other plans or programs jointly approved by the Association and the Board. The companies from which annuities may be obtained shall be limited to the following:

- (1) IDS Life Insurance Company
- (2) Metropolitan Life Insurance Company
- (3) Transamerican Life
- (4) Variable Annuity Life Insurance Company
- (5) MESFA Annuity
- (6) Horace Mann
- (7) Pension Maximum Design

The annuities for which payroll deductions can be made may be adjusted upon request by the Association and approval of the Board of Education, provided there are five (5) teachers who will initially subscribe thereto.

The Board and the BHEA shall not be liable in any way for any benefits or programs for which payroll deductions are made on behalf of a bargaining unit employee nor shall the Board or the BHEA guarantee or warrant, either expressed or implied, any benefits or programs for which said deductions are made.

#### SECTION O. AUTOMOBILE MILEAGE REIMBURSEMENT.

In the event it is necessary for the teacher to use the teacher's automobile in pursuance of assigned school duties, the teacher shall be reimbursed at the current District established mileage rate. Teachers who qualify for travel allowance must turn in a monthly statement by the first of each month, for the preceding month's mileage reimbursement.

#### SECTION R. EXPENSE REIMBURSEMENT.

Teachers who desire to attend selected professional conferences and meetings who received prior written approval of the Administration, will be informed, at the time of receiving the approval to attend the conference, of the amount of reimbursement to be allowed for all expenses

÷

related thereto. If the conference/meeting registration expense is known in advance, the District shall pay same in advance directly to the organization conducting the conference/meeting. Teachers attending such conferences and meetings will be granted sufficient leave time without loss of compensation. Teachers will, upon request, submit a written report regarding such conference.

# SECTION S. EXTRA-DUTY COMPENSATION.

Teachers involved in voluntary extra-duty assignments as set forth in Appendix B, which is attached hereto and incorporated in this Agreement, shall be compensated in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement without deviation. In the event that no teacher who meets the posted minimum qualifications requests or is available for Appendix B duties, the Board may fill the position with someone from outside the bargaining unit who will be compensated in accordance with Appendix B.

#### SECTION T. TEACHER INDIVIDUAL HOURLY RATE.

The teacher's individual hourly rate shall be determined in the following manner:

Teacher's Contracted Annual Salary

Individual Teacher's Hourly Rate

Contract Days (191) x Teacher's Work Hours Per Day (6)

## SECTION U. ANNUAL SALARY.

Checks will be issued to all employees covered by this Agreement on a twenty-six (26) pay basis. The amount to cover the 21st to 26th checks will be issued as a final pay check on the next scheduled pay date following the employee's last work day, if a written notice, signed by the teacher, is submitted to the business office sixty (60) days before the close of the teacher's school year unless otherwise mutually agreed. Any teacher newly employed during the second semester will be placed on a pay to date basis. The District will provide notice of the necessity for teachers, so desiring, to make such election prior to the sixty (60) day timeline.

=

#### SECTION V. WORKER'S COMPENSATION.

Any teacher who is absent because of an injury or disease compensable under the Michigan Worker's Compensation Act shall receive from the Employer the difference between the allowance under the Worker's Compensation Act and his/ her regular salary for the duration of the illness, not to exceed six (6) months or one hundred twenty (120) working days, with no subtraction of sick leave. Upon the expiration of the one hundred twenty (120) days supplemental pay period, an employee shall be entitled to use accumulated sick leave in one-half (1/2) day increments until said sick leave is exhausted.

The Employer shall continue the employee's insurance benefits until such time as the employee's supplemental period and/or accumulated sick leave is exhausted, whichever is later.

# SECTION W. LONG TERM DISABILITY INSURANCE.

(1) The Board shall provide, without cost to the employee, MESSA Plan I Long-Term Disability Insurance including Social Security Freeze. Benefits shall be paid at sixty percent (60%) of salary up to a monthly maximum of \$2,500.00 and shall begin after expiration of the employee's accumulated sick leave or sixty (60) calendar days. Only the last three (3) days of the waiting period need be consecutive and for the same condition.

# SECTION X. FILING OF CERTIFICATION OF CREDITS.

Credits earned by a teacher pursuant to the provisions of this Article shall be on file in the Personnel Office by October 15 for salary advancement during the first semester and/or by February 15 for salary advancement during the second semester. Should a teacher be unable to provide an official transcript for said salary advancement by the above dates, a letter certifying successful completion of said credits and/or degree from the granting institution or appropriate instructor will constitute adequate documentation until such time as the official transcript is received.

# SECTION Y. EMPLOYABILITY SKILLS INSTRUCTORS' SALARIES.

In the event the District should hire part-time employability skills instructors for the vocational education department pursuant to a special grant program, such instructors shall be remunerated at the rate of \$12.00 (twelve dollars) per hour.

#### **ARTICLE VI - TEACHER HOURS**

#### SECTION A. TEACHER'S WORK DAY

All levels shall have a seven (7) hour ten (10) minute work day. Elementary teachers shall report fifty (50) minutes prior to the start of the student instructional day. Junior high teachers shall report ten (10) minutes prior to the start of the student day. Senior high teachers shall report ten (10) minutes prior to the start of the student day. Elementary teachers shall remain in the school building twenty (20) minutes after student dismissal. All secondary teachers shall remain in the school building fifteen (15) minutes after the student dismissal.

.

.

Each building principal will make such reasonable rules as conditions permit to waive the teacher dismissal rules to allow teachers to leave their building on Fridays and the day before holidays, so long as teachers fulfill their responsibilities to the students.

# SECTION B. BEFORE AND AFTER SCHOOL SUPERVISION.

All teachers shall be responsible for the supervision of students ten (10) minutes before the start of the student day and ten (10) minutes after student dismissal.

# SECTION C. STUDENT SUPERVISION.

Teachers shall be responsible for the supervision of students during the school day, including those periods of time designated before and after school. This supervision shall include the classroom and the hallways during student passing time, however, it shall not include bus supervision or lunchroom supervision. At the close of the student day, teachers may be required to escort students to a designated building exit or to a central waiting area. The principal may assign teachers to student supervision in an emergency, or when an unusual condition or situation exists.

In the event that a teacher is voluntarily assigned to supervise students beyond the ten (10) minutes supervision time, as set forth in Section B of this Article, he/she shall be remunerated at the rate of .001 of the B. A. base to the nearest fifteen (15) minute interval. Should no teacher volunteer for said supervision duty, the building principal shall rotate such duty on a month-to-month basis, beginning with the least senior teacher and continuing in ascending order thereafter.

### SECTION D. OTHER SUPERVISION.

No teacher, librarian, nurse, counselor, therapist or consultant shall be required to be hall-security guards except in the case of emergency and until a noncertificated employee can be so assigned. It is understood that an emergency shall not exceed two (2) working days.

# SECTION E: ELEMENTARY BREAK/PLANNING TIME.

All elementary teachers will normally be provided one (1) relief period in the morning and one (1) relief period in the afternoon of ten (10) minute duration, as set by the building principal. Elementary teachers shall also be provided a forty (40) minute planning/preparation period prior to the beginning of the student day.

During the time which a classroom teacher's students are being instructed by a vocal music or physical education teacher, each teacher may utilize the time as an additional planning/preparation period in his/her classroom or other location designated by the building principal.

# SECTION F. TEACHER PLANNING/PREPARATION TIME.

The time during which a teacher is scheduled for planning or preparation shall be used by the teacher for planning instruction for his/her students. The planning shall be done in the teacher's classroom or other location in the building. The teacher may use the planning/ preparation time as a conference period with a parent when the conference is held within the school building to which the teacher is assigned. A teacher may leave the building during his/her planning/preparation time when authorization to leave the building has been approved by the building principal.

÷

8

Elementary itinerant and non-classroom teachers shall be entitled to planning/preparation time, prior to the student instructional day, in the same manner as other elementary teachers. Secondary itinerant and non-classroom teachers do not have a scheduled planning/preparation period as such, but rather whatever time is necessary for planning, preparation, and conference time will be worked into their regular day's activities.

#### SECTION G. TEACHERS' LUNCH PERIODS.

Elementary teachers shall have a forty-five (45) minute duty-free lunch period, and junior and senior high teachers shall have a thirty (30) minute duty-free lunch period.

### SECTION H. TEACHER INSTRUCTIONAL WORK SCHEDULE.

The normal teaching load for regular classroom teachers in the elementary schools will not exceed five (5) hours and fifteen (15) minutes. In the junior high, the normal weekly teacher load will not exceed thirty (30) teaching periods, five (5) homeroom periods, and five (5) planning/preparation periods. At the senior high school, the normal weekly teaching load for regular classroom teachers will not exceed twenty-five (25) teaching periods, five (5) homeroom periods, and five (5) planning/preparation periods.

# SECTION I: COMPENSATION FOR ADDITIONAL TEACHER RESPONSIBILITIES.

If a teacher is required to teach more than the normal teaching periods at the secondary level and assumes all of the teaching duties and responsibilities including planning for the additional class period/assignment, the teacher shall receive additional compensation prorated on the basis of the teacher's base salary, as set forth in Appendix A, attached hereto. The District shall, before exercising its right of assignment contained herein, seek certified and qualified teachers who will volunteer for the additional assignments.

#### SECTION J. CLASS PREPARATIONS.

All efforts will be made to assign secondary teachers no more than three (3) separate preparation periods per semester. For the purposes of this section, a preparation period shall be defined as classes designated by different course numbers.

#### SECTION K. FACULTY MEETINGS.

Two (2) faculty meetings shall be regularly scheduled

each month, subject to cancellation by the building principal. These meetings shall normally be scheduled on the second (2nd) and fourth (4th) Wednesdays of each month, unless otherwise mutually agreed by the principal and staff. Other meetings will be called as necessary normally on forty-eight (48) hours notice, except in the case of emergency, and will not extend beyond thirty (30) minutes after student dismissal. All teachers shall be required to attend faculty meetings unless excused by their building principal. Teachers who are enrolled in a class related to their teaching duties or another degree in education for which credit is being earned, shall be excused from these faculty meetings in sufficient time to attend said classes, provided notice is given to the building principal one (1) week prior to the start of the first class. Faculty meetings will convene within fifteen (15) minutes of the dismissal of students and will be restricted to one (1) hour duration (not including time for building AR). Teachers may submit items to be included on the agenda, if done forty-eight (48) hours in advance to the building principal. Said teacher(s) shall assume full responsibility for ascertaining and complying with that which was discussed at the faculty meeting. Teachers shall have the right to request faculty meetings with their building principal which will be held within two (2) working days of said request, where possible. If an itinerant teacher is based in a specific building, he/she shall attend all faculty meetings in that building, as well as up to two (2) meetings for his/her specified area per month.

#### SECTION L: TEACHER MEETINGS WITH PARENTS AND STUDENTS.

Teachers are expected to be available to parents and/or students for consultation. The responsibility of the teacher to be available for conferences with parents and/or students is recognized as a teacher's professional responsibility and shall be encouraged. Such conferences shall be accomplished by personal appointment, which may result in the expenditure of time beyond a teacher's normal day, mutually agreed to between the parent and teacher.

#### SECTION M: PARENT-TEACHER CONFERENCES.

Parent-teacher conferences in the fall and spring shall be scheduled in accordance with the court approved calendar.

(1) Each elementary teacher will be allotted three (3) one-half days each semester for parent-teacher conferences who have an enrollment of up to and including twenty-eight (28) students. Extra school time, to be mutually worked out and agreed upon by the building principal and the teacher, will be allowed for conferences for full-time kindergarten teachers and for any other teacher with an enrollment of more than twenty-eight (28) students if conferences are scheduled and additional time is needed.

(2) The District shall provide security personnel for said

evening conference times at the elementary buildings, if requested by the majority of building staff. All teachers are required to attend parent-teacher conferences unless excused by their building principal.

# SECTION N. NORMAL TEACHER MEETINGS AND RESPONSIBILITIES.

Nothing herein contained shall be construed to relieve teachers of their obligations to attend and participate in parent-teacher conferences, building meetings, departmental and/or vertical coordination meetings, and other meetings and programs called by members of the Administration.

With the exception of the meetings and activities identified in this Article, no teacher may be required to attend more than three (3) meetings, programs or activities per semester after their regular scheduled work day.

#### SECTION O. TEACHER RECORD DAYS.

Teacher record days are to be reserved solely for record keeping and preparation of materials. Teachers shall be at their building on record days at the regular established time and shall not leave the building until the end of the established time, except for a sixty (60) minute lunch period.

Teachers shall not be responsible for the completion of student report cards until the close of the record day. To insure proper completion of student report cards, the principal shall have the right to require a teacher to return the following work day to properly complete student report cards deemed unsatisfactory.

#### SECTION P. NEW TEACHER ORIENTATION.

Any teacher who is newly employed by the School District shall be required to attend one (1) additional day which shall be added to the beginning of the teacher's work year. The day shall be in accordance with the following: one-half (1/2) day shall be used for orientation at the individual's building and one-half (1/2) day shall be utilized as a District-wide orientation. During the District-wide section, the BHEA shall be provided with a minimum of one (1) hour to meet with the newly employed teachers.

Teachers who may be employed after the beginning of the teacher's normal work year shall be provided with a minimum of one-half (1/2) day paid release time to meet with the building principal for the purpose of orientation. This shall be provided within the first week of the individual's employment.

It shall be the responsibility of the building administrator to orient the new teacher to the various forms and policies that the new employee will be required to utilize in the performance of his/her job.

The Director of Personnel and such other persons as the Superintendent deems appropriate shall conduct two (2) meetings per semester limited to two (2) hour's duration for newly hired teachers for the purpose of acclimating them to the District and answering questions that may arise.

#### SECTION Q. P.T.O. MEETINGS.

In the event there are more teachers in attendance at two (2) consecutive P.T.O. meetings than there are parents, the teachers in that building shall be excused from attending any further P.T.O. meetings for that year. The requirement to attend any further meetings shall be in accordance with Article VI, Section N.

# **ARTICLE VII - TEACHING CONDITIONS**

#### SECTION A. TEACHER BENEFITS.

The Board agrees to provide, within the limitations of the budget, the following:

(1) Typewriter, duplicating machine and materials and/or a copying machine, in accordance with building policy, to aid teachers in the daily preparation of instructional materials during the school day. Reasonable materials submitted by the teacher for duplication shall be completed and returned within twenty-four (24) hours, whenever possible. A duplicating machine will be available in each building for teacher use.

Parking facilities and an area to be reserved (2) near each building, when available, for the loading and unloading of materials and equipment. (3) At least one telephone per building for teacher's use where privacy can be insured. A11 long-distance calls shall be logged with the building secretary, and the teacher shall pay for those long-distance calls of a personal nature. Telephones shall be used at times when the use thereof does not interfere with the teaching assignment and building administration, except in the case of an emergency. (4) Lunchroom and lavatory facilities exclusively for adult personnel and a faculty lounge appropriately furnished.

(5) A desk and filing cabinet for each classroom teacher.

(6) Space which can be locked shall be provided for a teacher's personal articles in each classroom.(7) Storage in each classroom for instructional materials.

(8) A teacher's edition of basal/basic texts used in each of the courses he/she is required to teach.
Teacher's editions of other levels, Board approved texts, are to be obtained and returned through the building principal. All efforts will be made, district-wide, to locate and provide these editions.
(9) Attendance books, lesson plan books, class record books, paper, pencils, pens, chalk, erasers',

and other such materials required in daily teaching responsibility.

#### SECTION B: TEACHING TOOLS.

The Board recognizes that appropriate texts, library reference facilities, maps, globes, laboratory equipment, audio-visual equipment, art supplies, athletic equipment, current periodicals, standard tests and questionnaires, and similar materials are the tools of the teaching profession. Basic instructional materials, for required teaching units, will be provided for teachers at the beginning of the school year, the students' first attendance day, where possible. A student text and related activity unit books shall be provided for each child whenever possible.

#### SECTION C: INSTRUCTIONAL MATERIALS.

The Board, Administration and teaching staff shall select instructional materials, to be used in the schools, which reflect the diversity of our society and shall evidence sensitivity to prejudice, stereotypes, and materials offensive to any group.

# SECTION D: TEACHER RESPONSIBILITY FOR MATERIALS, EQUIPMENT AND FACILITIES.

Teachers shall be responsible for the proper care and utilization of materials, equipment, and facilities assigned to them.

#### SECTION E. PUPIL-TEACHER RATIO.

The Board recognizes that the pupil-teacher ratio is an important aspect of an effective educational program. The Board agrees that where, in its judgment, smaller classes will enhance the learning opportunities of the pupils, it will continue its efforts to maintain equal class size, at or below maximum class size, as much in keeping with this necessity as is dictated by the financial conditions of the District, the building facilities available, the availability of qualified teachers, and the best interest of the District as administratively deemed feasible. The following recommended standard class sizes will be used at each grade level and subject. The Board and the Association may mutually agree to make necessary deviations from these maxima due to financial conditions or problems involving student placement.

Calculations of class enrollments shall be made on the Fourth Friday of the school year. Any equalization of class size shall be completed no later than five (5) working days after the Fourth Friday count.

In the event class enrollments in any particular room exceed the maximum allowable class size, enrollment in such class shall be administratively closed. Central administration shall be allowed five (5) working days to make any student count adjustments necessary. Should the student enrollment thereafter decline below the maximum class size, the class shall thereafter be open for additional student enrollment.

|   | Recommended   |         |  |  |
|---|---|---------|--|--|
| ELEMENTARY  | Standards   | Maximum |  |  |
| Kindergarten  | 22-24   | 30      |  |  |
| First-Second Grade  | 22-25   | 30      |  |  |
| Third-Sixth Grade   | 25-29   | 32      |  |  |
| Combination Room  | 22-25   | 30      |  |  |
| SECONDARY   | a market south  |         |  |  |
| English<br>Social Studies<br>General Education<br>Mathematics<br>Science<br>Language<br>Art   | 25-30   | 32      |  |  |
| Reading (Jr. High)<br>General Music (Jr. High)  | 22-25   | 32      |  |  |
| Physical Education  | 40-45   | 50      |  |  |
| Health  | 25-35   | 40      |  |  |
| Business Education<br>Home Economics<br>Industrial Arts<br>Vocation Shops<br>Typing<br>Lab Sciences   | Determined by nature<br>program and learning<br>available |         |  |  |
| Remedial Social Studies 20-25 30<br>Basic Communications<br>Practical English<br>ICE/Phase Math<br>ICE/Phase Science Skills<br>Remedial Reading OTHER PROGRAMS<br>(1) Music Programs, with the exception of General Music<br>at the Junior High level shall have no limits on class |   |         |  |  |
| <pre>size. (2) Special Education and State or Federal guideline appropriate guidelines.</pre>   | other programs with                                       | either  |  |  |

# SECTION F. COUNSELOR-PUPIL RATIO.

The ratio of pupils to counselors shall not be greater than four hundred and fifty (450) to one (1).

#### SECTION G. ASSIGNMENT OF EXTRA STUDENTS.

In the event of the unavailability of a substitute teacher, a regular teacher may agree to assume the responsibility for all or a portion of the students who are normally assigned to another teacher. The receiving teacher(s) will receive twenty (\$20.00) dollars per class period. At the elementary level, the receiving teacher(s) will receive an amount pro-rated proportional to the fraction of the class assumed at a rate of \$80.00 per day.

In recognition of the necessity of securing volunteer

teachers to accept the assignment of extra students in the event of the unavailability of substitute teachers, the Association hereby covenants to use all best efforts to aid the District in securing such volunteers.

# SECTION H: LESSON PLANS AND RECORDS.

All teachers are required to prepare and keep up-todate records of their students' progress, lesson plans, as developed by the individual teacher, and such other necessary records and/or information as may be required. Cumulative records shall be kept up to date. Building principals/supervisors may request, at any time, that all of a teacher's records be delivered to the principal's office for inspection and verification as soon as teaching responsibilities permit.

#### SECTION I. LESSON PLAN FOR SUBSTITUTES

Teachers are required to provide, for the benefit of substitute teachers, three (3) days of lesson plans which, if reasonably possible, are related to and consistent with the state of development of the course, or courses, for which the teacher is responsible.

#### SECTION J: STUDENT TESTING.

As long as criterion and State assessment testing is continued in kindergarten, assistance will be provided teachers for administering the test.

#### SECTION K: COLLECTION OF MONIES.

Teachers shall not be expected to collect student monies for any reason.

#### SECTION L: SPECIAL STUDENT PROBLEMS.

The parties, to assist the teacher, will cooperate to increase the psychological and achievement testing program and to correlate such activities with the regular classroom activities of the teacher so as to better meet the needs of special students in the schools. In order to provide for those students who do not qualify for special education classes now offered and who, in the opinion of a screening committee, cannot function in a regular classroom, special classes and curricula shall be provided under the guidance of specially trained personnel, provided funds and qualified personnel are available for such positions.

#### SECTION M: SPECIAL EDUCATION STUDENT PROBLEMS.

The Board will provide services through the Special Education Department to work with teachers to meet the requirements of State and Federal mandated Special Education programs. Any concerns on the part of teachers regarding procedures, placement of students or special services shall be directed to the appropriate principal, supervisor, or personnel in the Special Education Department.

# SECTION N: DEPARTMENT CHAIRPERSON SELECTION.

Each department within the high school will be actively involved in the selection of candidates to serve in the capacity of department chairperson. In those departments with six (6) full-time teachers or less, two (2) candidates will be nominated and submitted to the high school principal for his/her final selection. Additionally, in those departments with more than six (6) full-time teachers, three (3) candidates will be nominated and forwarded to the principal for his/her final selection. Department chairpersons shall be evaluated on an annual basis by the high school principal. Department chairpersons who the principal determines are not satisfactorily performing the duties as determined by the criteria listed in Section O below shall be removed therefrom after the principal gives said person written explanation for the removal based upon said criteria. The evaluation and/or explanation shall not be a part of the teacher's personnel file.

#### SECTION O: DEPARTMENT CHAIRPERSON DUTIES.

The following statements are intended to include responsibilities of all department chairpersons as the job exists today, but in no way are they intended to be all inclusive:

- Providing leadership to the personnel in the department.
- (2) Recommending modifications, improvements and updating of the total program to the building principal.
- (3) Keeping informed and informing department teachers of current instructional trends within their academic discipline.
- (4) Working with individual teachers or committees of teachers on curriculum problems within the school.
- (5) Shall serve as liaison between the teachers and administration.
- (6) Shall not be considered as a supervisory employee.
- (7) Shall be directly responsible to the principal for the performance of their duties and be given a formal evaluation each year.
- (8) Shall attend departmental meetings.
- (9) Shall conduct regular departmental meetings and shall report in writing to the principal the activities of the meetings.
- (10) Work with staff on making recommendations for media resources (library, films, etc.).
- (11) Recommendations and requisitions for purchase of any supplies or equipment shall be made by the department chairperson to the building administration.

- (12) Maintain a current running inventory of department materials including equipment and supplies as directed by the building administrator.
- (13) Assist the principal and guidance director in making a tentative schedule of classes and teacher assignments for the department.
   (a) Recommend class size.

(b) Recommend teacher assignments in order of expertise or to encourage personal and/or professional growth.

.

- (c) Develop course recommendation and recommendations for course placement by class period.
- (d) Assist in developing room assignments.
- (14) After screening by Personnel Department, and building administrator, interview and make recommendations for hiring departmental personnel.
  - (a) Consider areas of expertise and areas of need.
  - (b) Conduct a minimum of one (1) interview per prospective employee.
- (15) During orientation days, familiarize teachers new to the department with general practices and procedures within the department, building and district.
  - (a) Supply with curriculum guide.
  - (b) Supply with copy of available materials.
  - (c) Discuss building and District policies and expectations.
  - (d) Discuss teacher evaluation procedures.
- (16) Advise in the assignment of student teachers to departmental personnel subject to the Student Teacher Guidelines, 1976-77.
  - (a) Assess interest of teachers in supervising student teachers.
  - (b) Confer with department heads of other departments.
  - (c) Develop student teacher schedule after consulting with teachers, department heads and administrators.
- (17) Recommend or assist in appointment of committees to study special problems within the department whenever the need arises.
  - (a) Curriculum.
  - (b) Policies and procedures.
  - (c) Materials and ordering.
  - (d) Assist in assignment of committee members on the basis of experience, expertise, involvement or interest.
- (18) Serve as consultant in the selection of high school administrators.

- (a) Interview prospective candidates and make recommendations to the appropriate administrators.
- (19) Aid the guidance department in the proper placement of students.
  - (a) Assist in developing placement criteria for courses based on reading units, previous courses, etc.
  - (b) Seek recommendations from teachers.
  - (c) Encourage teachers to contact counselors when difficulty is encountered in placement or if improper placement is judged.
- (20) Prepare departmental expenditures for supplies and equipment and follow through by requesting and acknowledging receipts of approved material and services.
  - (a) Survey teachers' needs for materials on an individual basis
  - (b) Develop priorities for ordering.
  - (c) Follow ordering procedures and meet ordering deadlines.
  - (d) Work with proper administrators in achieving the above.
- (21) Provide current information for the course description handbook.
  - (a) Work with principal and guidance director in determining course offerings.
  - (b) Solicit updated course descriptions from department teachers.
  - (c) Submit updated information to guidance director.
- (22) Maintain and update a department curriculum guide.
  - (a) Consult with department members about changes to be made in the guide, on an early basis.
  - (b) File copies of the guide in the file cabinet in the chairperson's office.
  - (c) Compare with lesson plans to see teachers are following the guides.
- (23) Review textbook for other supplemental materials and make necessary recommendations to the principal and/or designee.
  - (a) Convey teacher requests for sample copies.
  - (b) Plan for replacement of textbook when needed or desired.
  - (c) Recommend textbook changes.
- (24) Participate in the coordination of the high school curriculum with the junior high schools.
  - (a) Participate in the coordination and standardization of objectives.
  - (b) Participate in the coordination and

standardization of instructional materials.

- (c) Work closely with building administrator and director in helping to coordinate secondary programs.
- (d) Conduct meetings involving entire secondary staff or respective departments, when requested.
- (25) Assist library personnel in developing recommendations for materials which will reinforce the educational program.
  - (a) Work with library in developing audio-visual resources.
  - (b) Evaluate existing material and recommend updating replacement.
  - (c) Convey needs, desires of department members in the area of AV materials.
- (26) Other such appropriate duties as may be requested by the building administrator.

#### SECTION P: DEPARTMENT CHAIRPERSON COORDINATION PERIODS.

Any teacher selected as a department chairperson shall be assigned time for coordination on the following basis:

- Two (2) to three (3) teachers in department no coordination period.
- (2) Four (4) to twelve (12) teachers in department one (1) coordination period.
- (3) Thirteen (13) to twenty-five (25) teachers in department - two (2) coordination periods.

For the purpose of determining the number of teachers in a department the following procedure shall be used:

- The total number of classes each teacher instructs in that department shall be added and divided by five.
- (2) If the quotient in one (1) above is a fraction, it shall be rounded off to the nearest whole number.
- (3) If a teacher instructs in more than one (1) department, the classes taught in the other department(s) shall be added to the total classes in that department to determine the number of coordination periods according to one (1) and two (2) above.

.

÷

A teacher who is vocationally certified shall be considered a member of the Vocational Education Department.

A department chairperson not qualifying for a coordination period shall be granted an annual stipend of five hundred (\$500.00) dollars. When the Vocational Education Chairperson cannot be granted coordinator periods pursuant to the provisions of this Section, he/she shall be granted an annual stipend of fifteen hundred (\$1,500.00) dollars.

# SECTION Q: STUDENT TEACHERS.

Supervising teachers of student teachers shall be tenured teachers who voluntarily accept the assignment.

# SECTION R: ASSIGNMENT OF DUTIES TO NON-CERTIFICATED EMPLOYEES.

The assignment of duties to non-certificated employees shall be the responsibility of the principal. The assignment of such employees to a classroom, study hall, library, cafeteria, playground or any other area over which a teacher has primary responsibilities will be made after the building principal has conferred with the teacher, or teachers, who are charged with the supervisory responsibilities of the students. If a teacher voluntarily accepts the assignment of a non-certificated employee, that teacher shall assume the responsibility for sharing in the evaluation of the employee.

In the event a non-certificated employee interferes with a teacher in the execution of his/her responsibilities, the teacher shall notify the building principal of the interference and as soon thereafter as is reasonably possible submit a written report of the incident setting forth all the facts. The principal shall investigate the teacher's complaint and make a determination as to whether the non-certificated employee should be reassigned, transferred, or disciplined, in accordance with the Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy, as amended.

### SECTION S: SAFETY RESPONSIBILITIES.

Teachers are responsible for reporting, in writing, unsafe objects or conditions of which they are aware to the building principal, to protect the students and others from the same, and whenever possible to correct and/or eliminate a safety hazard or condition without undue risk to the teacher.

# SECTION T: DUTY DURING EMERGENCIES.

Teachers shall remain on duty, as long as necessary, in the event of emergency situations involving severe weather warnings. Other situations where there is a threat to the health or safety of students/employees and the teacher is required to remain beyond his/her normal work day, said teacher shall be compensated at his/her hourly rate of pay on a pro rata basis.

### **ARTICLE VIII - STUDENT DISCIPLINE**

# SECTION A: STUDENT CONDUCT.

The Board and the Association recognize that the creation and maintenance of a safe, orderly and crime-free atmosphere is essential to learning. Likewise, the Board recognizes it has a responsibility to provide a safe workplace wherein teachers are free to teach and students are free to learn, unfettered by the fear of violence, drugs, assault, and crime. To that end, the Board and the Association recognize student discipline problems are less likely to occur in classes where a high level of student interest is maintained. It is likewise recognized that when discipline problems occur, they may constructively be dealt with by encouragement, praise, and emphasis upon the child's desirable characteristics.

### SECTION B: STUDENT DISCIPLINE.

The Board recognizes its responsibilities to give all reasonable support and assistance to teachers with respect to maintenance of control and discipline in the classroom. The Board and the Association agree to carry out the provisions of the Uniform Code of Discipline consistently so that the educational process may continue with the minimal amount of interruption. When possible, each student shall be provided with a current copy of the Student Disciplinary Code and each principal or his/her designee shall review same during the first two weeks of the student year or within the first week a new student attends the building.

Whenever it appears that a particular student requires the attention of special counselors, social workers, law enforcement personnel, physicians or other professional persons, or in cases where the presence of a particular student in the class will impede the education of the balance of the class because of disruptions caused by said student, the teacher will consult with the building principal concerning the student. Appropriate discipline, including removal from the class and suspension shall be administered in accordance with the Uniform Code of Discipline. Teachers shall be expected to exercise all due care with respect to the safety and welfare of pupils and property.

#### SECTION C: PHYSICAL FORCE AND STUDENT DISCIPLINE.

Any teacher may, at any time, use such force as is necessary to protect himself/herself, a fellow teacher, District employee, or student from attack, physical abuse or injury. All disciplining of students must be in accordance with the current Uniform Code of Discipline.

### SECTION D: STUDENT REMOVAL.

A student will be removed from his/her class, with the consent of the principal, for that particular class session or in the case of an elementary student, for the remainder of the day or for a period of time mutually agreed upon by the principal and the teacher, when the student has committed acts of gross misbehavior, misconduct, or persistent disobedience or when the presence of the student in the class impedes the education of the balance of the class because of the disruptions caused by said student. The teacher shall provide the principal a detailed written report, on a form provided by the Board, of the particulars of the incident by the end of the school day. The principal may schedule a conference with the teacher and the student's parents. The principal will furnish, on said form, the teacher with a written statement of the action taken, which will be in accordance with the provisions of the Uniform Code of Discipline.

# SECTION E: TEACHER ASSAULT.

Any case of attempted or actual physical assault upon a teacher shall be promptly reported to the immediate supervisor. The immediate Supervisor shall immediately report any such incident to the central administration for referral to legal counsel. The Board of Education and legal counsel shall review the Code of Student Discipline to determine appropriate action. The Board will provide legal counsel to advise the teacher of all rights and obligations with respect to such assault and shall render all reasonable assistance to the teacher in connection with the handling of the incident by law enforcement and judicial authorities. The teacher involved shall be informed of the disposition before the decision is made public.

# SECTION F: CHILD ABUSE OR NEGLECT REPORTING.

The parties recognize that the handling of suspected child abuse or neglect is governed by the provisions of the Child Protection Act. Among other things, the Child Protection Act requires that teachers who have reasonable cause to suspect child abuse or neglect must report same to the Department of Social Service/Child Protective Services. Therefore, the Board will adopt no policy nor shall the administration establish any rule or regulation, practice, procedure, or requirement which is inconsistent with the provisions of the Child Protective Services, a copy of any written report or form submitted by the teacher shall also be provided to the building principal by such teacher.

# **ARTICLE IX - TEACHER PROTECTION**

#### SECTION A: TEACHER REPRESENTATION.

Prior to any warning, reprimand, or disciplinary action, a teacher shall be so notified and shall be entitled, upon request, to have a representative of the teacher's choice (who is readily available within the given school day) from the Association present. When a request for such representative is made no action shall be taken with respect to the teacher until such representative of the Association is present. If the Board or Administration requests a written statement from a teacher subsequent to any incident or complaint, the teacher shall be entitled to consult with the Association President or his/her designee or UniServ Director prior to issuing such statement.

### SECTION B: COMPLAINT AGAINST TEACHER.

Upon receipt of any complaint, including a complaint filed by an administrator, concerning the professional performance of duties directed toward a teacher, the complainant shall file, on a form agreed upon by the Association and the Board, a written report with the building principal or teacher's supervisor. The report shall include the date filed, the specific complaint, and the names and signatures of all complainants. A copy of the written complaint shall be provided to the teacher within five (5) working days of the time that said complaint was filed with the administration.

The building principal/appropriate administrator shall conduct an investigation to determine if there exists a legitimate basis for said complaint. As part of the investigation, the principal/administrator shall consult with the teacher involved and may require a written statement from the teacher. The teacher shall be informed of the principal's/administrator's recommendation, which shall be issued to the teacher in writing within ten (10) working days of receipt of the complaint or teacher's statement as provided for in Section A, whichever last occurs. Should the principal/administrator determine further action is warranted, he/she shall forward the results of the investigation to the Superintendent or his/her designee with a copy to the teacher. The teacher shall sign a receipt for the principal's/administrator's recommendation and the signature of the teacher shall indicate awareness of the contents of the recommendation, but not necessarily agreement therewith.

The Superintendent or his/her designee shall determine whether further investigation or disciplinary action shall be taken against the teacher.

The Superintendent's or his/her designee's determination as to whether disciplinary action shall occur shall be issued in writing to the teacher within thirty (30) calendar days from the date of the principal's/administrator's recommendation and shall be reviewed by the teacher prior to its inclusion in the personnel file. Any disciplinary action taken against the teacher shall be based upon the contents of the investigation report which the teacher has had the opportunity to review and had the opportunity to attach his/ her own written statements.

In the event a complain does not result in disciplinary action, said complaint will not become part of the personnel file. Should a complaint result in an oral warning, documentation of said warning and the original complaint with accompanying investigative information, shall be expunded from the personnel file after the expiration of the disciplinary documentation, pursuant to the provisions of the Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy.

# SECTION C. MINIMAL CORRECTIVE ACTIONS.

Any corrective action will be governed by the Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy as agreed to by the Board of Education and the Association in March, 1976, as amended.

# SECTION D: DISCIPLINE OF TEACHERS.

No teacher shall be disciplined (including warnings, reprimands, demotions, discharges, or other actions of a disciplinary nature) without just cause. The Board and the Association subscribe to the Progressive Corrective Discipline Policy, adopted by the Board and agreed to in March, 1976 as amended on May 17, 1977, which minimally includes oral warning, written reprimand, suspension with or without pay, with discharge as a final and last resort. Any disciplinary action taken against a teacher shall be appropriate to the behavior which precipitates said action. Any such action which is claimed to be unjust shall be subject to the professional grievance procedure.

It is understood and agreed that when a teacher files a grievance with respect to disciplinary action, the act of filing such grievance shall constitute authorization of the Board and the Association to reveal to the participants in the grievance procedure any and all information available to the Board and the Association concerning the alleged offense and such filing shall further constitute a release of the Board and the Association from any and all claimed liability by reasons of such disclosure.

Whenever a teacher shall be discharged (or placed on third year probation) pursuant to this Article, the following conditions shall be applicable:

a. As to probationary teachers: Probationary teachers may have the benefit of hearings at all levels of the grievance procedure, except binding arbitration being expressly denied the probationary teacher.

b. As to tenure teachers: Tenure teachers shall have the right to any hearing or procedures established by the Michigan Teacher Tenure Act. A tenure teacher may not use the grievance procedure if the issue in question is covered by the Michigan Teacher Tenure Act.

# SECTION E: TEACHER LEGAL ASSISTANCE.

If a teacher is the subject of civil action brought by a student or parent for action taken within the scope of one's professional employment, the Board will provide legal counsel and render all necessary assistance to the teacher's defense. Teachers shall have the right to retain outside legal counsel at their own expense.

In any case in which the District determines that the teacher was not properly performing within the scope of his/her professional employment, it shall notify the teacher and the Association in writing within ten (10) working days from the time the teacher notifies the Superintendent of the litigation. If the Association disagrees with the position of the School District, the issue will be immediately submitted to expedited arbitration pursuant to Section G of the professional grievance procedure. If the decision of the arbitrator indicates that the teacher was properly performing within the scope of his/her professional employment, the District shall reimburse the teacher for any and all expense to the legal counsel retained by the teacher. An arbitrator's decision may not be used as evidence in any subsequent disciplinary action including tenure hearings or any other administrative or judicial action(s).

#### SECTION F: TEACHER DEFENSE.

The time necessarily lost by a teacher in connection with a defense of a suit brought by a student or parent for action taken which arose out of or within the scope of professional employment shall not be charged against the teacher.

## SECTION G: RIGHTS AND PRIVACY ACT.

The Board shall include members of the teaching faculty in the preparation of any revised policies or procedures with respect to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974.

#### SECTION H. PROPERTY DAMAGE REIMBURSEMENT.

The Board will reimburse teachers for any damage or destruction of clothing or personal property, excluding vehicles, up to one hundred dollars (\$100.00), not due to negligence on the part of a teacher, which is not covered by other insurance in connection with any incident arising out of and in connection with one's professional employment.

### SECTION I. COMMUNICABLE DISEASES.

If the District intends to adopt a communicable diseases "policy" that would affect the wages, hours, or working conditions of any member of the Benton Harbor Education Association, the District shall notify the Association that it wishes to commence bargaining on said issue. Bargaining shall commence within fifteen (15) work days of the written notice from the District.

#### **ARTICLE X - TEACHER ASSIGNMENTS VACANCIES AND TRANSFERS**

### SECTION A: DEFINITIONS.

(1) Transfer - A voluntary or involuntary transfer shall mean the movement of a teacher from one building unit or position to another building unit or position after the Tuesday following the official Fourth Friday count date of that school year.

(2) Assignment - An assignment shall mean the movement of a teacher from one building unit or position to another building unit or position, after the end of the preceding school year, but prior to the Tuesday following the official Fourth Friday count date of the school year.

### SECTION B: RIGHT OF ASSIGNMENT.

The Superintendent has the responsibility and right

.

4

to assign staff members to positions, for which they are certified and qualified to perform, within the School District, except as otherwise limited by the provisions of this Agreement.

# SECTION C: NOTIFICATION OF ASSIGNMENTS FOR NEXT SCHOOL YEAR

Unless a teacher receives a written notice of a change in school buildings or administrative unit assignment by June 30, the teacher shall continue to work at the present location, subject to the Superintendent's right of assignment. In the event that changes in assignment after June 30 are necessary, all teachers affected shall be promptly notified, in writing. Said notices shall be sent to the teacher's last known address on record with the District. Notification to Adult Education teachers of their assignments shall be given five (5) calendar days prior to the start of their classes, where possible.

# SECTION D: INVOLUNTARY TRANSFERS.

While the parties recognize that involuntary transfers may be necessary for administrative purposes, to meet instructional requirements, and to provide a fair distribution of experienced and qualified teachers throughout the system, they also recognize the desirability of attempting to keep such transfers at a minimum. If a transfer is found to be necessary in the opinion of the Board, and the reason is other than a reduction in work force, the transfer shall be done on the basis of seniority, with the least senior teacher possessing the necessary qualifications as defined in this Article, being transferred first. Then the teacher being involuntarily transferred will receive written notification.

When it become necessary to transfer a teacher because of a building closing, or the elimination of a department, grade level or administrative unit, the most senior teacher shall be provided a list of known vacancies within the District, for which the teacher is certified and qualified as defined in this Article, from which the selection may be made. The second most senior teacher shall be provided the second selection of known vacancies, and so on, until all teachers are transferred, however, all transfer selections shall be awarded only so long as the selection is in accordance with the District's need to achieve racial/sex balance and implementation of a desegregation program. In the event there are no known vacancies, staff reductions shall be made in accordance with Article XI, Section D.

In the event a teacher is transferred, the affected teacher shall be notified in writing of such transfer. Teachers involuntarily transferred or reassigned after the opening of school shall be allowed one (1) day of released time prior to the effective date of transfer or reassignment in order to prepare for said transfer or reassignment.

# SECTION E: CONSIDERATION FOR ASSIGNMENT.

The Superintendent recognizes that it is desirable, in effectuating an assignment, to consider the interest, abilities, and aspirations of the teacher. The Superintendent, in making assignments of staff members to positions in the various schools of the District, will apply the following criteria, which are listed in order of priority:

100

(1) Necessity of making changes due to reassignment of grades, changing student enrollment, racial/sex balance, implementation of a desegregation program, or changes of curricula in school buildings;

- (2) Teacher's certification;
- (3) Teacher's qualifications;
- (4) Teaching experience in the District (not seniority);
- (5) Teacher's length of service in the District (seniority).

### SECTION F: ADDITIONAL ASSIGNMENTS.

Any assignment in addition to the normal teaching schedule during the regular school year, including adult education courses, driver education, after school curriculum programs, extra duties enumerated in Appendix B and summer school courses, shall not be obligatory. Preference in making such assignments will be given to properly qualified and certificated tenure teachers who are regularly employed in the district during the regular school year.

### SECTION G: FILLING OF VACANCIES.

When a vacancy occurs within a building unit, internal staff adjustments may be made on a voluntary basis. After internal adjustments have been made, the principal/ administrator shall notify the Director of Personnel of any resulting vacancy which has been created, and which is in need of being filled by a professional staff person.

> (1) Vacancies which occur after the Fourth Friday student count date and filled through involuntary transfer, shall be considered filled on a temporary basis. If the position is filled on a temporary basis, the position will be treated as a vacancy for the following school year and posted as a vacancy by June 1 of each school year.

> (2) Vacancies which occur after the Fourth Friday Friday student count date and filled through the recall procedure or by a teacher returning from a leave of absence who is eligible for said position will be treated as a regular assignment and will not be posted at the end of the school year.

(3) All vacancies during the school year not filled in accordance with Sections (1) or (2) will be posted in each school building for ten (10) business days prior to being filled. A copy of each posting shall be forwarded to the Association.

(4) Employees who wish to be considered for a posted

vacancy shall submit their application, within the ten (10) business day period, in writing, to the Director of Personnel.

(5) All applicants, whether currently employed by this District or making application for employment for the first time, shall be accorded an equal opportunity for employment. The applicant who, in the judgment of the Board, possesses the best qualifications required to satisfactorily perform the job shall be the one awarded the position. If two (2) or more applicants, in the judgment of the Board, possess gualifications necessary to satisfactorily perform the job and among them possess attributes to a relatively equal extent, the applicant among them who will best fulfill the District's commitment to racial/sex balance and implementation of a desegregation program will be given preference. All candidates will be notified in writing within ten (10) business days when the position is filled.

### SECTION H: NOTICE OF FUTURE RESIGNATION.

In order for the Board to plan for and provide a qualified teaching staff, any teacher resigning at the end of the school year shall notify the Board in writing as early as possible. Any teacher resigning prior to the beginning of the ensuing school year shall notify the Board in writing at least 60 days before September 1st (no later than May 1st for Adult Education teachers). Failure to so notify, in the absence of mutual consent, may result in the teacher's loss of certification and/or continuing tenure.

### SECTION I: RELEASE FROM EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT.

Teachers will not request release from their contract obligation during the school year except in case of dire necessity. The Board may respond with any or all of the following: demand specific performance of the contract, consent to the release contingent upon the Board finding a qualified replacement, require a minimum of two (2) week's notice, accept the request while specifying that failure to give the required notice may lead to revocation of certifiication and/or forfeiture of continuing tenure.

#### SECTION J: RETURNING TO BARGAINING UNIT.

If a teacher is transferred to or hired for an administrative or supervisory position and later returns or is newly assigned to a position in the bargaining unit, the teacher shall be entitled to those years of service he/she served as a teacher for purposes of length of service in the District, in the bargaining unit, and shall be entitled to accumulate years of experience on the salary schedule for all years served as a teacher and an administrator/ supervisor.

### SECTION K: AFFIRMATIVE ACTION-HIRING.

The Board and the Association, in recognition of the desirability of multi-ethnic representation on the teaching faculty, hereby declare a policy of actively seeking minority group personnel. For the purposes of this contract, minority group personnel will be defined as those employees who are Black, First American, Asian American, or Latino.

In order that this goal be expeditiously met, it is agreed that the Board will actively seek, recruit, and hire qualified minority teachers for vacancies. If a building's racial balance necessitates the hiring of a minority teacher, the Board may temporarily fill a vacancy with a substitute teacher until such time as a minority candidate has been hired. In no event shall a minority teacher be involuntarily transferred or laid off if such transfer or layoff would lower the percentage of minority teachers in the building below the District percentage of total minority teacher staff.

The Board agrees to indemnify and save the Associiation harmless against any and all claims, suits and other forms of liability and for the reasonable and necessary expenses and costs incurred that may arise out of or by reason of action taken by the Board or its agents in implementing provisions of this Section.

# SECTION L: TEACHER VOLUNTARY TRANSFER REQUEST

The request by a teacher for a transfer for the following school year to a different building unit must be made in writing by April 1, and presented to the Director of Personnel with a copy of the request sent to the building principal. The application shall set forth the school, grade, or position sought. No teacher will be discriminated against because of a request to transfer. Such requests must be renewed each year by April 1 to assure consideration.

# SECTION M: DEFINITION OF CERTIFICATION AND QUALIFICATION

Certified is defined as holding a valid certificate from the Michigan Department of Education in the designated subjects and grade levels.

Qualified is defined as:

1. Grades Pre-School through Six (6) - Student teaching in grades pre-school through six (6), or teaching experience in the district within the past five (5) years at the pre-school through six (6) grade level and possessing an elementary certificate.

2. Grades Seven (7) through Eight (8).

- (a) A major or minor in the specific subject area to which the teacher is to be assigned, or
- (b) Twelve (12) semester hours in the specific teaching area and a course in the teaching of the discipline or a teaching strategies course or a

district subject-related inservice.

 (c) Teachers assigned to seventh and eighth grade subject areas for the 1982/83 school year are exempt from the provisions of this subsection for so long as they remain in that subject area.
 Grades Nine (9) through Twelve (12).

3. Grades Nine (9) through Twelve (12). A major or minor in the subject area or a sufficient number of credit hours to meet the requirements of the North Central Association of Secondary Schools and Colleges in the specific subject area to which the teacher is to be assigned based on North Central's policies and standards for the accreditation of secondary schools then in effect, in addition to possessing a secondary certificate.

4. Grades Pre-School through Twelve (12) - Special certification that encompasses all grade levels such as art, music, physical education and special education or other qualifications as required by the Department of Education.
5. Special programs in the District (K-12) such as magnet schools, Montessori, consultancies, staff development, trainers, etc., will require a minimum of twelve (12) semester hours in their specialization. Teachers currently assigned to special programs (1982/1983) are exempted from the provisions of this subsection for so long as they remain in the same specialty area.

Should a secondary teacher not be in compliance with the standards set forth above, the teacher shall be allowed a one (1) year grace period within which to acquire the necessary academic preparation to comply with the standards. Proof of compliance with the standards set forth in this Section must be filed with the District's Personnel Office as soon as possible, prior to the end of the grace period.

### **ARTICLE XI - REDUCTION OF PERSONNEL**

### SECTION A: SENIORITY: LENGTH OF PROFESSIONAL SERVICE.

For the purposes of this Article, length of professional service in the District shall be measured in semester units of employment from the initial date of hire (when the person first reported for work and received pay) in a professional position in the District. If a teacher has served as an administrator/supervisor, or if the teacher has had a break in employment with the District, only those semesters worked as a teacher shall be counted in this Section. When a person does not work an entire semester, credit will be given for any semester in which employment in the professional position is for half or more of the semes-Time spent on layoff by tenure teachers shall be ter. counted as service time under this Section; however, time spent on layoff by probationary teachers shall not be considered as service time. Teachers who are less than full-time will have their semester credits pro-rated.

The first year of any approved leave of absence shall be counted towards seniority credit. Subsequent years of leave shall not be counted.

### SECTION B: SENIORITY LIST.

For the duration of this Agreement, the Board and the Association agree to recognize the Master Seniority List as was determined by lottery on November 14, 1981, and subsequently amended, with the mutual consent of the parties. The rank order of newly hired teachers having common numbers of semester units of credit shall be determined by lottery during the first week of December and April of each school year. The terms and conditions for said lottery shall be by mutual consent between the Board and the Association.

Any teacher who enters a new semester seniority unit category due to:

- Break of professional services;
- Return from leave of absence of over one (1) year's duration;
- Return to the bargaining unit after administrative service;
- Acquiring fractional seniority because of less than full-time service; or
   Not being included in the lottery conducted on
- 5. Not being included in the lottery conducted on November 14, 1981; shall be placed at the end of his/her appropriate semester seniority list conforming to the provisions of this Section, not later than December 15 and April 15 of each school year.

### SECTION C: LAYOFF NOTIFICATION.

In the event the Board deems it necessary to reduce the number of teaching personnel for any economic reason and/or there is decreased student enrollment the Board will notify the Association and the affected teacher fourteen (14) calendar days in advance of any layoff pursuant to this Article.

### SECTION D: REDUCTION OF TEACHERS.

Layoff shall be defined as a reduction in work force beyond normal attrition due to decreased student enrollment, program reductions or consolidation, closing of buildings and/or economic reasons.

When there is a necessary reduction of personnel, probationary teachers shall be laid off first on the basis of seniority, beginning with the last name on the seniority list and in ascending order thereafter providing there is a tenure teacher who is certified and qualified pursuant to Article X, Section M, to fill the available position.

If further reductions in staff are necessary, tenure teachers shall be laid off on the basis of seniority beginning with the last tenure teacher's name on the seniority list and in ascending order thereafter, provided that the remaining teachers are certified and qualified to fill the available position.

When the reduction of teachers involves the discontinuance of services of a tenure teacher, the tenure teachers will be laid off in accordance with length of professional service in the District and certification and qualifications as defined in Article X, Section M. No teacher shall remain employed in a position for which a laid off teacher of equal or greater professional service is certified and qualified.

#### SECTION E: RECALL BENEFITS.

Teachers who were laid off and subsequently recalled shall be entitled to all sickness and leave benefits as provided herein. Utilization of such benefits at the time of recall shall not be considered proper reasons for failure to be reinstated.

# SECTION F: BOARD OBLIGATIONS TO LAID-OFF TEACHERS.

It is understood that the Board's obligation to pay salary pursuant to an individual teacher contract for a teacher laid off under this Article terminates when said teacher has received all salary earned to the date of layoff. The Board will continue to pay fringe benefits for a laid-off teacher until August 31, following the date of layoff. Subsequent to August 31, a laid-off teacher may continue his/her benefits by paying monthly the normal per subscriber group premium for such benefits to the Board, as permitted by the insurance carrier(s).

### SECTION G: SUBSTITUTE LIST.

A laid-off teacher shall upon application, be granted priority status on the District substitute teacher list.

### SECTION H. INCREASE IN PROFESSIONAL STAFF.

When the services of personnel have been discontinued under this Article and subsequently the Board decides to increase the professional staff, the Board shall offer such open positions to those tenure teachers laid off who are certified and qualified, as set forth in Section M of Article X, in accordance with the longest length of professional service. If there are no laid off tenured teachers who are certified and qualified to fill an open position, then the most senior laid off probationary teacher who is certified and qualified for such open position shall be recalled. Upon recall, all minority guarantees will be preserved.

#### SECTION I: NOTIFICATION OF RECALL.

It shall be the responsibility of each laid-off teacher to keep the Board informed of his/her current address and telephone number. Notification of recall from lay-off shall in be in writing by certified mail or telegram to the teacher's last known address. If a teacher fails to accept an offer of re-employment within ten (10) days from the date of receipt of the letter, or when the District receives notice that the certified letter is "non-deliverable", the teacher shall be considered a voluntary quit and shall have no further rights of reinstatement.

# SECTION J: AFFIRMATIVE ACTION - LAYOFF.

The Board and the Administration, together with cooperation of the Association, have a duty to carry out the District's Affirmative Action Policy and Plan, then in effect. If a teacher to be laid off is a member of a racial minority group, said teacher shall not be laid off if such layoff would lower the percentage of racial minority staff existing prior to the anticipated layoff. It is the mutual intent of the parties to this Agreement to maintain a racial balance no less than the highest percentage of racial minority teachers existing prior to the anticipated layoff. This provision shall supersede the layoff procedures enumerated above under these conditions, however, this Section shall be carried out so as not to conflict with the provisions of the Michigan Teacher Tenure Act.

### ARTICLE XII - SICK LEAVE

### SECTION A: GENERAL SICK LEAVE PROVISIONS.

The provisions hereinafter provided shall be automatically temporarily suspended any time ten percent (10%) or more members of the teachers report in sick coincidentally with a labor dispute involving Benton Harbor teachers. Teachers whose illness precedes the dispute will not be affected.

### SECTION B: SICK LEAVE CREDITS.

At the beginning of employment, each regular full-time teacher shall be pre-credited with sick leave days on the basis of one (1) day per month to a maximum of ten (10) days per year, which shall be cumulative from year to year.

#### SECTION C: SICK LEAVE STATEMENT.

The Board shall furnish each teacher with a written statement by October 1 of each year setting forth his/her total accumulative sick leave credit.

### SECTION D: UTILIZING SICK LEAVE CREDITS.

Teachers who have accumulated sick leave credits may utilize sick leave for personal illness, disability or quarantine and as otherwise provided in this Article. In the event the teacher has exhausted all sick leave credits and a medical doctor certifies that it is necessary for said teacher's personal health to continue off duty, said teacher shall apply for a leave of absence without pay or fringe benefits for the duration of the illness or temporary disability but in no event will sick leave extend beyond one (1) calendar year.

Qualified employees shall be eligible for paid sick leave in increments of not less than one-half (1/2) day from and to the extent of their unused accumulated sick leave credits in the following situations:

(1) When an employee's absence from work is due to

the employee's non-duty incurred illness or injury provided such illness or injury was not attributable to the intemperate use of alcoholic beverages or controlled substance, unless the employee has committed one's self to a recognized and medically accepted cure program, or was not attributable to causes occurring while performing work for which the employee is paid by someone other than the Board. (2) When an employee's spouse, child or parent becomes ill, or is accidentally injured, the employee shall be entitled to five (5) days of accumulated sick leave credits when it is necessary for said employee to be absent.

(3) A father, upon the birth of his child, may use up to three (3) sick leave credits when it is necessary that he be absent from work for the purpose of caring for his other children.

(4) Evening Parent-Teacher conferences shall be considered as one-half (1/2) day for the purpose of utilizing sick leave credit. Further, the one-half (1/2) compensatory time day shall be considered as one-half (1/2) day for the purpose of utilizing sick leave credit.

### SECTION E: SECURING A SUBSTITUTE.

In the event a teacher is going to be unavailable for work, said teacher shall call a telephone number established by the Board as early as possible but not later than one (1) hour prior to the teacher's established reporting time. Once a teacher has reported as being unavailable for work, it shall be the responsibility of the Administration to arrange for a substitute teacher. A teacher is expected to notify the building principal or secretary of any unavailability for work not later than thirty (30) minutes prior to the start of the teacher's first class unless it is impossible to do so. It shall be the responsibility of the teacher to call the school before the close of the student's school day, the day preceding the intended date of return in order that the substitute can be released. The failure of a teacher to timely notify the Board of unavailability for work so that a substitute may be obtained or the release of the substitute shall result in the regular teacher losing a day's pay. Teachers are not to employ substitute teachers directly under any circumstances. If a teacher becomes ill during regular school hours, said teacher shall promptly notify the building principal so that other arrangements may be made to cover the teacher's responsibilities.

### SECTION F: DOCTOR'S CERTIFICATION.

The principal or appropriate administrator may require a medical doctor's statement to support the necessity of more than three (3) separate sick leave absences per year and/or to certify that the teacher is physically and/or mentally fit to return to duty at the conclusion of such

# illness or disability, without limitation or restriction.

### **ARTICLE XIII - OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCE**

### SECTION A: TEACHER BUSINESS LEAVE.

At the beginning of each school year, each full-time teacher will be credited with two (2) paid business leave days per year. Business leave days are entirely separate from sick leave and may be used at any time provided the following requirements are met:

(1) The teacher has completed six (6) months of continuous service with the District.

(2) The request for time off is submitted, in writing on a form provided by the Board, to the building principal who shall forward it to the Director of Personnel for his/her approval. At the time the request is submitted, the teacher shall inform the building principal of the requested day(s) off. The request must state the reason why the leave is necessary, and must be filed in advance of the desired time off so that it reaches the Director of Personnel at least five (5) school days before the intended date of absence in order for the request to receive consideration, and if approved, the necessary arrangements can be made. Permission for such leave will not be unreasonably withheld. Emergency requests will be given consideration, and if approved, they will be granted as soon as possible.

(3) A business leave may be taken only when a dire business necessity arises and it is imperative that the teacher's presence is required away from the school property, and such business matters cannot be arranged outside the teacher's normal school day. Except in emergency situations as determined by the Superintendent, such business leave will not be permitted on the last school day prior to, or the first school day following a recess period, or during parent conference days, or student record days. Business leave days shall be available for the practice of individual religious preferences. In addition, teachers may take days without pay, as needed to fulfill these obligations.

#### **SECTION B: FUNERAL LEAVE.**

A teacher shall be paid his/her salary for each day necessarily lost for each death in the immediate family, not to exceed three (3) days, to enable the teacher to make arrangements for and attend the funeral. When travel, distance, or other circumstances warrant, additional days of absence may be allowed without pay, or may be deducted from an employee's business leave. If there is no business leave credit available, a salary deduction will be made on a prorated contractual daily salary basis. Immediate family is interpreted to include spouse, child, parent, foster parent, grandchild, grandparent, brother, sister, father-in-law, mother-in-law, brother and sister-in-law, son and daughterin-law, step-child, step-parent, and any other person for whose financial or physical care the teacher is solely responsible.

### SECTION C: OTHER FUNERAL LEAVES.

In the event of the death of a student or colleague employed by the District the Board agrees to allow teacher representation at the funeral as determined by the Superintendent or his designee.

### SECTION D: JURY/WITNESS DUTY.

A teacher called for jury duty or to give testimony before any judicial or governmental tribunal shall be compensated for the difference between the teacher's pay and the pay received from the performance of such obligation, with the exception of cases involving legal action brought against the Board by the Association or any member thereof. If a teacher is released from jury/witness duty in ample time to report to the assigned work station one (1) hour or more before the end of the teacher's work day, said teacher shall so report in order to receive pay therefore. Any witness, jury or subpoena fee, excluding mileage or meal reimbursement, received by the teacher shall be deducted from said compensation.

A grievant and the grievance chairperson who are called to testify during working hours at any arbitration hearing shall be paid his/her full compensation for such time.

### SECTION E: UNPAID LEAVE.

Teachers may request up to five (5) days of leave without pay. Such leave may be granted by the Superintendent.

### SECTION F: LEAVES IN CONJUNCTION WITH RECESS PERIOD.

Leaves of absence will not be granted for the extension of school recess periods, except in cases of dire necessity, as determined by the Superintendent or his/her designee. The Association agrees that absences for such purpose are a violation of this contract and are cause for withholding and deducting the teacher's salary at the teacher's daily rate of pay.

### SECTION G: DISABILITY LEAVE.

In the event a teacher becomes temporarily disabled, the teacher may use accumulated sick leave days. Upon expiration of all such sick leave, or at any time during the disability, the teacher shall be granted a disability leave of absence without pay or Board paid fringe benefits for a period not to exceed one (1) calendar year providing certification from a medical doctor supports the necessity for such leave. Should a teacher be able to reasonably anticipate the need for a temporary disability leave because of illness, injury or pregnancy, such teacher shall notify the Director of Personnel one (1) month prior to the anticipated beginning of the disability leave of absence. Said teacher shall be granted a temporary disability leave of absence without pay or Board paid fringe benefits for a period of up to one (1) calendar year, unless the teacher desires to return to work earlier, in which event the teacher shall:

(1) Submit in writing notice of intent to return to work to the Director of Personnel one (1) month prior to the expected date of return, and,

(2) Provide a certificate from a medical doctor attesting to the fact that the teacher's physical condition is such that said teacher is able to return to work without restriction or limitation to an assignment for which he/she is qualified and certified.

In the event the work and/or attendance of a teacher is adversely affected due to a disabling condition prior to the teacher's voluntary taking a leave of absence, the teacher shall be required to take an involuntary disability leave of absence should the Board's medical doctor substantiate the need for such involuntary leave.

In the event a teacher fails to return to work upon the expiration of a disability leave, the teacher shall be terminated and forfeit any further rights the teacher may have had under this Agreement or individual contract. Teachers who desire to continue their health insurance while on a disability leave may do so at their own expense, subject to the conditions and terms of the insurance carrier.

Upon return from disability leave not exceeding one (1) semester's duration, the teacher shall be assured reinstatement to the same teaching position, so long as said reinstatement does not conflict with the provisions of Articles X and XI of this Agreement.

During any such voluntary or involuntary disability leave, seniority shall accrue to the affected teacher. Regular salary increment advancement shall accrue if such temporary disability leave of absence duration is ninety (90) teacher work days or less.

#### SECTION H: CHILD CARE LEAVE.

50

A tenure teacher may be granted a child care leave, up to one (1) year, without pay or Board paid fringe benefits. No salary increment shall occur during said leave.

#### SECTION I: MILITARY LEAVE.

A teacher who enters the military service by draft or enlistment shall be granted a leave of absence without pay or Board paid fringe benefits for that purpose, and at the conclusion of such leave shall be reinstated in accordance with any Law or Act enacted by the Congress of the United, States.

51

### SECTION J: PROFESSIONAL IMPROVEMENT.

The parties support the principle of continuing training of teachers, participation by teachers in professional organizations in the areas of their specialization work on advanced degrees, or special studies related to their job duties, foreign travel related to their teaching field, and participation in community educational projects. Leaves for the above purposes may be granted on a case-bycase basis.

# SECTION K: PROFESSIONAL GROWTH.

A leave of absence without pay or Board paid fringe benefits may be granted to a tenure teacher upon written application and with Board approval for the following purposes:

(1) Study related to the teacher's certificated field.

(2) Study to meet eligibility requirements for a certificate other than that held by the teacher, except for people who do not hold a provisional certificate.

(3) Study, research, or special teaching assignment involving probable advantage to the school system.

Upon return from such leave, a teacher shall be placed at the same position on the salary schedule as the teacher would have been had the teacher taught in the District during such period. The regular salary increment occurring during such period shall be allowed. Upon request, an additional year may be granted.

### SECTION L: TEACHER DEVELOPMENT.

A leave of absence without pay or Board paid fringe benefits for a period of up to one (1) year may be granted to any tenure teacher, upon written application, for the purpose of participating in exchange teaching programs in other school districts, states, territories, or countries, foreign or military teaching programs; the Peace Corps, Teacher's Corps, or Job Corps as a full-time participant in such programs; or cultural travel related to, or work program related to, the teaching responsibilities, provided said teacher states the intention to return to the school system upon expiration of the leave. Upon return from such leave, a teacher shall be placed at the same position on the salary schedule as said teacher would have been had the teacher taught in the District during such period. The regular salary increment occurring during such period shall be allowed. Upon request, an additional year may be granted.

#### SECTION M: SABBATICAL.

A leave of absence with one-half (1/2) pay may be granted upon application, and with Board approval, for the following purposes: (1) Teachers who have been employed for seven (7) consecutive years by the Board may be granted a sabbatical leave for professional improvement for up to one (1) year. It is agreed that professional improvement includes, but is not limited to: attending a college, university or other educational institution, travel which will improve the teacher's ability to teach.

(2) To qualify for such sabbatical leave, the teacher must hold a permanent, continuing, or life teaching certificate.

(3) During such sabbatical leave, the teacher shall be considered to be in the employ of said Board, shall have a contract, and may be paid insurance benefits, and one-half of the teacher's full salary, provided, however, the Board shall not be held liable for death or injuries sustained by any teacher on sabbatical leave.

(4) Teachers on sabbatical leave shall be allowed credit toward retirement for time spent on such leave in accordance with the rules and regulations established by the Michigan Public School Employees' Retirement Board.

(5) A teacher returning from sabbatical leave shall be restored to the same teaching position or one of like nature, seniority status and pay.

(6) Provided there are enough people who qualify for sabbatical leaves and apply for such leaves, the Board may grant five (5) such leaves per year with one-half pay to the teacher.

The regular salary increment occurring during such period shall be allowed.

### SECTION N: ASSOCIATION OFFICER(S).

A leave of absence without pay or fringe benefits of up to one (1) year may be granted to any teacher, upon written application, for the purpose of serving as an officer or agent of the NEA, MEA, or the Benton Harbor Education Association. The teacher shall be returned to the first vacant teaching position for which the teacher is qualified and certified.

### SECTION O: ADDITIONAL LEAVE.

At the end of any unpaid leave a teacher may request and may be granted an additional year's leave without pay and Board paid fringe benefits.

### SECTION P: UNPAID LEAVE CONDITIONS.

Any teacher on an unpaid leave of absence may continue his/her insurance benefits by paying monthly the normal per subscriber group rate premium for such benefits to the Board, as permitted by the insurance carrier.

# SECTION Q: SALARY ADVANCEMENT DURING LEAVE.

No salary increment advancement shall be granted during an unpaid leave of absence except where otherwise specified in Sections K, L, and M of this Article, and the teacher shall be returned to the first vacant position for which the teacher is qualified and certified.

### SECTION R: MERITORIOUS LEAVE.

The Board may grant a leave of absence without pay or Board paid fringe benefits of up to one (1) year to any teacher for meritorious reasons not otherwise provided within this Article. No salary increment shall occur during said leave.

# SECTION S: DISCIPLINARY ACTION.

Willful violation of any of the provisions relating to a leave by any employee, or the willful making of a false report regarding any type of leave, shall subject the employee committing such violations, or making such false report, to disciplinary action by the Superintendent of Schools and may constitute cause for reprimand, suspension and/or discharge.

### **ARTICLE XIV - TEACHER EVALUATION AND COMPETENCY**

### SECTION A: EVALUATION SYSTEM.

Teachers will be evaluated in accordance with the Teacher Evaluation System as amended and the appropriate administrator(s) shall utilize the evaluation form as set forth in Appendix E.

# SECTION B. GENERAL.

Each teacher, upon employment or at the beginning of the school year, whichever is later, shall be apprised in terms of the teacher's responsibilities according to the performance areas of the Teacher Evaluation System. All such performance areas shall have been previously approved by the Association. Teachers will be informed of the rating criterion by which they will be evaluated. The performance evaluation form is attached hereto and made a part hereof as Appendix E.

### SECTION C: TEACHER EVALUATION.

The performance of all probationary teachers shall be evaluated in writing once per semester during the school year in accordance with the Teacher Evaluation System. The performance of tenure teachers shall be evaluated once every three (3) years in accordance with the Teacher Evaluation System. Should a tenure teacher receive an evaluation indicating "needs improvement" or "unacceptable" in any of the performance areas, that teacher's evaluation period will continue into the second semester. In the event that subsequent evaluations indicate a continued deficiency, the teacher will be subject to evaluation during the next school year.

Said evaluations shall be conducted by the building principal, or assistant principal, or another administrator as designated by the District. All monitoring and observation shall be conducted openly and with the full knowledge of the teacher.

Probationary teachers whose services are being terminated for performance will be notified sixty (60) days before the end of the school year with the Association receiving a copy of such notification. Tenure teachers whose services are being terminated shall be terminated in accordance with any applicable laws.

The District shall have the right to evaluate tenure teachers out of the regular evaluation cycle for just cause.

### SECTION D: PURPOSE OF OBSERVATIONS.

It shall be a major administrative responsibility to assist teachers to become oriented to the District and improve instruction through direct observation of the teacher's work and providing written summaries of those observations together with any recommendations the administrator may have for the teacher. In no event shall a formal observation for evaluation take place during the last week of school or on the day before or after a vacation period.

### SECTION E: HELPING TEACHER.

A "helping teacher" shall be assigned to every probationary teacher upon employment in the District. The "helping teacher," insofar as possible, shall be a tenure teacher with a minimum of five (5) years teaching experience and shall be engaged in teaching within the same grade, building, or discipline as the probationary teacher. It shall be the duty of the "helping teacher" to assist and counsel the probationary teacher in acclimating him/her to the teaching profession. The "helping teacher" shall not be involved in the evaluation of the probationary teacher.

### SECTION F: EVALUATION REVIEW.

The evaluating administrator shall have five (5) days to conduct a post-observation conference subsequent to a formal classroom observation.

Upon completion of a teacher's written evaluation, a copy thereof shall be submitted to the teacher at the time of the personal conference or within ten (10) days thereafter; one copy is to be signed by the teacher indicating full knowledge of its content at the time of the conference, but not necessarily indicating agreement, and a copy is to be retained by the teacher. In the event the teacher believes that the evaluation was incomplete or unjust, the teacher shall put any objections in writing and submit them to the principal, a copy of which shall be attached to the evaluation report to be placed in the teacher's personnel file. Should the teacher desire an additional classroom

.

visit, conference, and written evaluation, said teacher shall request this in writing within five (5) school days of the receipt of the written evaluation of the evaluator. The administration within five (5) working days shall provide the teacher with the names of two (2) administrators who are available to conduct such additional visit, conference or evaluation. The teacher shall within five (5) working days select one of the two available administrators. Said evaluation shall take place within fifteen (15) working days from the date of the teacher's selection. Should a teacher be dissatisfied with either the original evaluation or the second evaluation, should one be requested, the matter may be submitted to the grievance process pursuant to Article XVII.

# SECTION G: EVALUATOR RESPONSIBILITIES.

If an evaluator believes a teacher is doing less than satisfactory work, the reasons therefore shall be set forth in specific terms and shall include an identification of the specific ways in which the teacher is to improve and indicate what assistance is to be given by the administrators and other staff members. In subsequent observation reports, failure to again note a specific deficiency shall be interpreted to mean that adequate improvement has taken place.

# **ARTICLE XV - ACADEMIC FREEDOM**

# SECTION A: RESPONSIBILITY FOR STUDENTS.

The parties seek to educate young people in the democratic tradition, to foster a recognition of individual freedom and social responsibility, to inspire meaningful awareness of and respect for the Constitution and the Bill of Rights, and to instill appreciation of the values and individual personality.

### **SECTION B: TEACHER RIGHTS.**

Academic freedom shall be guaranteed to teachers, and no special limitations shall be placed upon study, investigation, presenting and interpreting facts and ideas concerning human society, the physical and biological world, and other branches of learning subject to accepted standards of professional responsibility and to the laws of the United States and the State of Michigan.

### SECTION C. POLITICAL/ORGANIZATIONAL ACTIVITIES.

The Board shall not interfere with a teacher's right to join and/or participate in legal organizations, political parties or support causes or issues outside of the teacher's work day.

# **ARTICLE XVI - CONTRACT IMPLEMENTATION COMMITTEE**

# SECTION A: IMPLEMENTATION COMMITTEE

Representatives of the Board and the Association's bargaining committee agree to meet once each month during the term of this contract to discuss items of mutual concern for the good of the School District and to review the administration of this Agreement, and to resolve problems that may arise. These meetings are not intended to by-pass the grievance procedure.

Items for a given meeting shall be submitted in advance, where possible, by the Chairperson for the Association's Committee and the Chairperson for the Board's Committee.

The last Tuesday of each month, after regular school hours, should be reserved for these meetings.

### SECTION B: CURRICULUM COUNCIL.

The curriculum council will be formed during the month of September. The Council will consist of three (3) elementary representatives, two (2) secondary representatives, one of whom must be from the junior high schools, two (2) administrators, and the Superintendent or his designee.

The purpose of the Council is to discuss, research and make recommendations to the Superintendent or his designee on curricula. The Council shall meet at 1:00 p.m. on the second Wednesday during the months of October through May inclusive unless otherwise mutually agreed. The information from the Council shall be disseminated to the building AR's and the building principals.

### SECTION C: PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Effective immediately, a joint committee composed of three (3) teachers and three (3) administrators shall be established for the purpose of developing Professional Development Inservice Programs. The objective of the committee will be to:

- a) Ascertain the needs of teachers.
- b) Analyze and assess the needs of teachers and prioritize the needs in terms of meeting those needs.
- c) Provide a design and the necessary leadership for teacher Professional Development Inservice Education.
- d) Implement an inservice program to meet the prioritized needs of the teaching staff.
- e) Provided a written evaluation of each inservice program to the Board of Education and the Association President.
- f) Make recommendations to the Superintendent and the Board for implementation of the program as the committee determines will be most productive.

If, and when, professional development programs are, scheduled by the Superintendent during the school year, teacher involvement will be encouraged to be part of the planning of said programs. The Association may request of the Superintendent a professional development day during the school year which he may schedule.

This committee shall meet on or about January 15 of each year of this Agreement for the purpose of making recommendations for the pre-school in-service program for teachers for the forthcoming school year.

# SECTION D: MUTUAL CONCERNS COMMITTEE

The parties have established a Mutual Concerns Committee so as to ensure adequate and timely communication between the parties regarding the educational program and day-to-day implementation of District policies and procedures.

The parties shall establish a schedule of Mutual Concerns Committee meetings which shall take place at least two (2) times per month. The Association shall be represented by the MEA UNISERV DIRECTOR, the Association president and another Association member as selected by the Association. The District shall be represented by the Superintendent and two (2) administrators as designated by the Superintendent. Both the Association and the Administration shall submit to each other written lists of concerns that they desire to address in such meetings at least forty-eight (48) hours in advance. However, it is understood by both parties that issues of an emergency nature may also be addressed during such meetings.

### SECTION E: COMER MODEL COMMITTEES

The parties recognize that under the Comer Model, the School District has established School Advisory Committees and Urban Academy. It is agreed that the Association shall designate one representative on each school advisory committee. The Association shall designate three (3) representatives on the Urban Academy; one representative representing pre-school through sixth, one representing the junior high school and one representing the high school. When other committees are necessary regarding collaborative decision-making under the Comer Model, the Association shall be afforded the opportunity to designate at least one representative on such committee(s).

### **ARTICLE XVII - PROFESSIONAL GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE**

# SECTION A: GRIEVANCE DEFINED.

A grievance shall be defined as any dispute regarding the meaning, interpretation, application or alleged violation of the terms and provisions of this Agreement.

### **SECTION B: GROUP GRIEVANCE.**

If a grievance involves more than one (1) teacher and that group of teachers work under the supervision of a common principal/administrator, those teachers shall file any written grievance, at STEP ONE, with the common administrator, within seven (7) working days after the occurrence of the event upon which it is based or upon the reasonable ability to have knowledge of the occurrence. If the group of teachers has no common supervisory administrator, it shall file the written grievance, at STEP ONE, with the Director of Personnel.

# SECTION C: ASSOCIATION GRIEVANCE.

If there exists a dispute which involves the Association as an entity itself, or one of contract maintenance, the Association President may file a written grievance, at STEP ONE, with the Director of Personnel, within seven (7) working days after the occurrence of the event upon which it is based or upon the reasonable ability to have knowledge of the occurrence.

### SECTION D: DEFINITION OF TEACHER.

For the purposes of this Article, the word teacher shall refer to a single teacher or group of teachers who have filed a grievance.

### SECTION E: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE.

In the event a teacher believes there is a basis for a grievance, the teacher is encouraged by both the Board and the Association to first discuss the alleged grievance with the building principal or appropriate administrator. The teacher shall be entitled to have an Association representative present during such discussion, and the principal shall be entitled to have present a member of the administrative staff.

It is understood and agreed the processing of a grievance by a teacher and/or Association representative shall not interfere with any teacher duties and responsibilities. If, as a result of the discussion with the principal, or if no discussion is requested, a grievance still exists, the grievance shall be processed as follows:

STEP ONE. The grievance must be reduced to writing, state the facts upon which it is based, when they occurred, specify the Section of the contract which allegedly has been violated, must be signed by the aggrieved teacher or the Grievance Chairperson and must be presented to the building principal/administrator concerned, the Director of Personnel, the Association President, and the Chairperson of the Association grievance committee, within seven (7) working days after the occurrence of the event upon which it is based or upon the reasonable ability to have knowledge of the occurrence. The building principal/administrator shall meet with the grievant within seven (7) working days following receipt of the written grievance. The teacher shall be entitled to an Association representative and the building principal/administrator shall be entitled to representation by the Director of Personnel or his/her designee. The building principal/administrator shall issue

a written answer to the grievance within seven (7) working days following the hearing and shall furnish a copy thereof to the aggrieved teacher, the Chairperson of the Association grievance committee, Association President, and Director of Personnel.

STEP TWO. If the teacher desires to appeal the decision of the building principal/administrator, the teacher or Chairperson of the Association grievance committee shall notify, in writing, the Superintendent with a copy to the Deputy Superintendent and Director of Personnel, within seven (7) working days after receipt of the STEP ONE answer. If such appeal is made, the Superintendent or his/ her designated representatives shall meet with the teacher, the Chairperson of the Association grievance committee, and a maximum of five (5) Association grievance committee members to attempt to resolve the grievance, within seven (7) working days after receipt of the teacher's notice of appeal to this step. A copy of the Superintendent's/ designated representative's disposition of the grievance shall be furnished to the aggrieved teacher, Chairperson of the Association grievance committee, and the Association President, within seven (7) working days after such hearing. The teacher shall be entitled to present witnesses at the hearing at this level; however, any witnesses shall be sequestered while not personally testifying at the hearing.

STEP THREE. If, at this point, the grievance has not been satisfactorily resolved, either party hereto shall have the right to submit the grievance to the American Arbitration Association, in accordance with its Voluntary Arbitration Rules, then obtaining, providing such submission is made within thirty (30) calendar days after receipt by the Association of the Superintendent's answer. If the grievance has not been submitted to arbitration within said thirty (30) calendar day period, it shall be considered as being withdrawn by the Association.

#### **SECTION F: ARBITRATION.**

The Arbitrator will have no authority to add to, subtract from, change or modify any provisions of this Agreement, but shall be limited solely to the interpretation and application of the specific provisions contained herein. The decision of the arbitrator shall be final and binding upon the parties hereto. The expenses and fees of the arbitrator and the American Arbitration Association shall be shared equally by the Board of Education and the Association.

# SECTION G: EXPEDITED ARBITRATION.

The Association and the Board may mutually agree to process a grievance via the expedited grievance procedure according to the Expedited Labor Arbitration rules of the American Arbitration Association.

#### SECTION H: REPRESENTATION.

Any party of interest shall have the right to representation of his/her choice and at his/her own expense including legal counsel, at all levels of the grievance procedure, except that a teacher may not be represented by a representative of any teacher organization other than the Association. When a teacher is not represented by the Association, the Association will have the right to be present and to state its views at all stages of the grievance procedure.

### SECTION I: GRIEVANCE HEARINGS.

It is agreed by the parties hereto that grievances shall be processed during times which do not interfere with assigned duties. However, in the event it is mutually agreed by the aggrieved teacher, the Association, and the Superintendent to hold proceedings during regular working hours, a teacher participating in STEP ONE and STEP TWO of the grievance procedure, on his/her behalf, or on behalf of the Association, shall be released from assigned duties for the period necessary, without loss of salary. The building principal/appropriate administrator, who has supervisory responsibility over the grievant and is a party to the grievance, will be present at all level hearings. A11 grievance hearings shall be conducted during times which have been mutually agreed upon by the Association and the Administration. Notice of all grievance hearings shall be furnished to the teacher, grievance Chairperson and Association President.

### SECTION J: TIME LIMITATIONS.

The time limits at any level of the grievance procedure may be extended by mutual agreement. In the event a grievance is not appealed from one level to the next within the time limits specified, the grievance shall be deemed to have been settled on the basis of the last answer thereto. In the event the Administrator does not meet or respond to an oral complaint or a grievance is not answered at any level of the grievance procedure within the specified time limit, the grievance may, at the discretion of the Association, be advanced to the next level. In the event a grievance is filed after May 15th of any year and strict adherence to the time limits may result in hardship to any party, the Board shall use its best efforts to process such grievance prior to the end of the school year or as soon thereafter as possible.

#### SECTION K. GRIEVANCE CONTINUATION.

Not withstanding the expiration of this Agreement, any claim or grievance arising thereunder may be processed through the grievance procedure until resolution.

#### SECTION L: GRIEVANCE FILES.

All documents, communications, and records dealing

with the processing of a grievance will be filed separately from the personnel files of the participants.

### SECTION M: GRIEVANCE REPRISALS.

No reprisals of any kind will be taken by either party or by any member of the administration against any party in interest, any school representative, any member of the Association's grievance committee, or any other participant in the grievance procedure by reason of such participation.

# **ARTICLE XVIII - CONTINUITY OF OPERATIONS**

### SECTION A: NO STRIKE PROVISION.

Both parties recognize the desirability of continuous and uninterrupted operation of the instructional program during the school year and the avoidance of disputes which threaten to interfere with such operations. Since the parties have established a comprehensive grievance procedure under which unresolved disputes may be settled by an impartial third party, the parties have removed the basic cause of work interruptions during the period of this Agreement. The Association and/or its members accordingly shall not instigate, aid and/or engage in a slowdown, strike, absenteeism, tardiness or engage in any concerted activity which adversely affects the operation of the School District. The Association acknowledges that the participation in such proscribed activity constitutes "just cause" for the discharge of any teacher so involved and such other legal action as the Board deems appropriate.

### SECTION B: INCLEMENT WEATHER.

Nothing in this Article shall require the Board to keep schools open in the event of severe inclement weather or when otherwise prevented by an Act of God. When the schools are closed to students due to the above conditions, teachers shall not be required to report for duty.

In the event schools are closed due to inclement weather, the District shall utilize all inclement weather days as permitted by state statute so as to insure no loss of state aid if schools are closed.

Inclement weather make-up days shall be scheduled by mutual agreement between the Board and the Association.

# SECTION C: MECHANICAL FAILURE.

In the event a school must be closed because of a mechanical failure and/or Act of God prior to or after the school is in session, and the students are sent home, teachers may be reassigned to another school building for the remainder of the day or until the school is deemed operable by the principal of the building.

# **ARTICLE XIX - BOARD RIGHTS**

# SECTION A: MANAGEMENT'S RIGHTS.

The Association recognizes and agrees that, except as specifically limited or abrogated by the terms and provisions of this Agreement or by law, all rights to manage the operations of the School District and to direct and supervise the teachers who come within the jurisdiction of this Agreement are solely and exclusively vested in the Board.

### SECTION B: COMPLIANCE WITH RULES AND REGULATIONS.

Teachers are required to conform with reasonable rules, regulations, and directives adopted by the Board or its representatives which are not in conflict with the provisions of this Agreement, provided that a teacher may reasonably refuse to carry out an order which poses an immediate threat to the teacher's health and safety. Building rules and regulations affecting all staff members will be issued in writing.

# **ARTICLE XX - ADULT EDUCATION AND SUMMER SCHOOL**

# SECTION A: ADULT EDUCATION - CLASSIFICATION OF STAFF.

Adult Education teachers included in the bargaining unit under Article I shall be classified into one of the following two (2) employment categories based upon the number of assigned student contact hours per week.

> Category 1: 1-18 student contact hours Category 2: 19-25 student contact hours

#### **SECTION B: ADULT EDUCATION, CATEGORY 2 TEACHERS.**

Adult Education teachers in Category 2 shall be entitled to those rights as specified in Section C of this Article, unless specifically provided for in this Section.

- Article V, Section A All Adult Education teachers working nineteen (19) hours or more shall be compensated pursuant to C(5)(c) of this Article. Additionally, they shall be paid their regular rate of pay for the following five (5) holidays: Good Friday, Labor Day, Memorial Day and Thanksgiving (2 days).
- (2) Article V, Section J Category 2 Adult Education teachers shall only be provided with MESSA health insurance at the single subscriber rate. The Board premiums for such health coverage shall be pro-rated according to the following schedule:

| HOURS TAUGHT             | Percentage of Board-paid<br>single subscriber<br>premium contributions |
|--------------------------|--|
| 19 student contact hours | 76% of B.A. base   |
| 20 student contact hours | 80% of B.A. base   |
| 21 student contact hours | 84% of B.A. base   |

22 student contact hours 88% of B.A. base 23 student contact hours 92% of B.A. base 24 student contact hours 96% of B.A. base 25 student contact hours 100% of B.A. base Article XII -- SICK LEAVE (3) (a) Section A -- Entire Section Section B -- At the beginning of employment, each (b) category 2 Adult Education teacher shall be pre-credited with sick leave days (pro rata) on the following basis: 19 - 22 student contact hours -- five (5) days per year; 23 - 25 student contact hours -- ten (10) days per year.

- (c) Section C -- Entire Section
- (d) Section D -- Entire Section
- (e) Section E -- Those Adult Education teachers teaching daytime classes shall notify the Coordinator of Adult Education or his/her designated representative of any unavailability for work not less than one (1) hour prior to that teacher's respective reporting time. For those Adult Education teachers teaching night classes, they shall notify the Coordinator of Adult Education or his/her designated representative not later than 4:00 p.m. on the day of the expected absence. Failure to do so shall subject the Adult Education teacher to the same penalties as a regular full-time teacher.
- (f) Section F -- Entire Section
- (4) Article XIII -- OTHER LEAVES OF ABSENCE

(a) Section A -- At the beginning of each school year, each category 2 Adult Education teacher will be credited with paid business leave on the following basis:

19 - 22 student contact hours - one (1) day per year; 23 - 25 student contact hours - two (2) days per year. Business leave days are entirely separate from sick leave and may be used at any time provided the following requirements are met:

1) The teacher has completed six (6) months of continuous service with the District.

2) The request for time off is submitted, in writing on a form provided by the Board, to the building principal who shall forward it to the Director of Personnel for his/her approval. At the time the request is submitted, the teacher shall inform the building principal of the requested day(s) off. The request must state the reason why the leave is necessary, and must be filed in advance of the desired time off so that it reaches the Director of Personnel at least five (5) school days before the intended date of absence in order for the request to receive consideration, and if approved, it will be granted as soon as possible. business necessity arises and it is imperative that the teacher's presence is required away from the school property, and such business matters cannot be arranged outside the teacher's normal school day. Except in emergency situations as determined by the Superintendent, such business leave will not be permitted on the last school day prior to, or the first school day following a recess period, or during parent conference days, or student record days. Business leave days shall be available for the practice of individual religious preferences. In addition, teachers may take days without pay, as needed to fulfill these obligations.

(b) Sections D, E, F, H, I, J, K, L, M, N, O, P, Q, R and S -- Entire Sections

SECTION C: ADULT EDUCATION-CATEGORY 1 TEACHERS. Adult Education teachers in Category 1 shall be entitled to only those rights which are specified below:

(1) Article I - Entire Article

(2) Article II - Entire Article

(3) Article III - Entire Article

(4) Article IV - Entire Article (except Section H)
 (5) Article V -

a) Section J - The Board will not provide health insurance; however, these employees may pay to the Board the amount of money equal to the group rate premium and have access to the health insurance.
b) Sections P, Q, R and V - Entire Sections
c) Section U - Rate of Pay. Degreed and certificated teachers and non-degreed and certificated teachers shall receive the following hourly rates of compensation:

1990-91 \$20.73 per hour

1991-92 \$21.77 per hour

Non-certificated teachers shall receive:

1990-91 \$10.00 per hour

1991-92 \$10.00 per hour

d) In the event the District should hire part-time employability skills instructors or facilitators for the program, such instructors shall be remunerated at the rate of twelve dollars (\$12.00) per hour.

(6) Article VI -

a) Section A - Teacher's Work Day. Adult Education teachers shall report fifteen (15) minutes prior to their assigned teaching times.

b) Section E - Break Time. Adult Education teachers shall be allowed a fifteen (15) minute relief period at or near the midpoint of the class.

c) Section F - Teacher Planning/Preparation Period. Adult Education teachers shall be provided fifteen (15) minutes paid planning/preparation time per class prior to their respective reporting time for teaching duties.

d) Section K - Faculty Meetings. For Adult Education teachers there will be no regularly scheduled faculty meetings; however, the employer reserves the right to schedule faculty meetings as the need arises, provided all teachers whose attendance is required and who in fact attend such faculty meetings shall be paid at their hourly rate of pay as specified in Article XX, Section (5)(c). e) Section L - Teacher Meetings with Parents and Students. If Adult Education teachers are required to meet with parents or students at times other than their regularly scheduled work times, they shall be compensated at their hourly rate for such additional time spent.

f) Section N - Entire Section.

g) Section 0 - Teacher Record Days. There shall be one teacher record hour, on site, for Adult Education teachers, per course, per semester, and they shall be paid their respective hourly rate of pay. Said record hour shall be scheduled on the last scheduled class day, or the next to the last scheduled class day, each semester. h) Section P - New Teacher Orientation. The Coordinator of Adult Education may, for newly-hired Adult Education teachers, conduct one paid meeting

- per semester. (7) Article VII
  - - a) Section A All except (6) and (7).

b) Sections B, C, and D - Entire Sections c) Section E - Pupil Teacher Ratio. Adult Education class maximum size shall be thirty-two (32) pupils; minimum class size shall be ten (10), except where the administration elects to continue the class below said minimum.

d) Section H - Lesson Plans and Records. In addition, weekly lesson plans for Adult Education teachers shall be submitted to the Coordinator of Adult Education one week in advance for his/her verification.

e) Sections J, K, L, P, Q, R and S - Entire Sections

- (8) Article VIII Entire Article
- (9) Article IX Entire Article
- (10) Article X - Entire Article a) Section C - Assignments for Next School Year. Notification of assignments for Adult Education teachers shall be given no later than five (5) calendar days prior to the first scheduled Adult Education class. b) All remaining Sections in Article - Entire

Sections (11) Article XI - Entire Article

(12) Article XII -

a) Adult Education teachers shall not be entitled to paid sick leave.

b) Those Adult Education teachers teaching daytime classes shall notify the Coordinator of Adult Education or his/her designated representative of any unavailability for work not less than one (1) hour prior to that teacher's respective reporting time. For those Adult Education teachers teaching night classes, they shall notify the Coordinator of Adult Education or his/her designated representative not later than 4:00 p.m. on the day of the expected absence. Failure to do so shall subject the Adult Education teacher to the same penalties as a regular full-time teacher.

c) Section G - Entire Section

(13) Article XIII - Sections D, E, F, H, I, J, K, L, M,

- N, O, P, Q, R, and S Entire Sections
- (14) Article XIV
  - a) Section A Entire Section

b) Section B - General. Adult Education teachers' initial conferences shall be conducted at or before mid-October.

c) Sections C, D, F, and G - Entire Sections

- (15) Article XV Entire Article
- (16) Article XVI Entire Article
- (17) Article XVII Entire Article
- (18) Article XVIII
  - a) Section A Entire Section

b) Section B - Inclement Weather. Adult Education teachers shall not be paid in the event of such closing.

c) Section C - Mechanical Failure. Adult Education teachers shall not be paid in the event of such closing and dismissal.

- (19) Article XIX Entire Article
- (20) Article XXI Entire Article
- (21) Article XXII Entire Article
- (22) School Calendar. The school year calendar for Adult Education will be posted with the announcement of the job vacancies for that school year.

SECTION D: SUMMER SCHOOL. Summer School teachers included in the bargaining unit under Article I shall be entitled only those rights under this Agreement which are specified below:

- (1) Article I Entire Article
- (2) Article II Entire Article
- (3) Article III Entire Article
- (4) Article IV Entire Article (except Section H)
- (5) Article V
  - a) Section J The Board will not provide health insurance for Summer School teachers; however, these employees may pay to the Board the amount of money equal to the group rate premium and have access to the health insurance.
    b) Sections P, Q, R, and V Entire Sections

c) Section U - Rate of Pay. Degreed and certificated teachers and non-degreed and certificated teachers shall receive the following hourly rates of compensation: 1990-91 \$20.73 per hour and 1991-92 \$21.77 per hour. Non-certificated teachers shall receive: 1990-91 & 1919-92 \$10.00 per hour.

(6) Article VI -

a) Section A - Teacher's Work Day. The regular work day for Summer School shall be determined by available funding and the number of students enrolled.

b) Section E - Break Time. Elementary Summer School teachers shall be allowed a fifteen (15) minute relief period at or near the mid-point of the morning. High school Summer School teachers shall be allowed a fifteen (15) minute relief period at or near the midpoint of the morning, if they teach two (2) classes.

c) Section F - Teacher Planning/Preparation Period. Elementary Summer School teachers shall be provided fifteen (15) minutes paid planning/ preparation time per day during the four (4) hours, but before the start of the student day. High school Summer School teachers shall be provided fifteen (15) minutes of planning/ preparation time per class, at the end of the instructional day.

d) Section K - Faculty Meetings. For Summer School teachers there will be no regularly scheduled faculty meetings; however, the employer reserves the right to schedule faculty meetings as the need arises, provided all teachers whose attendance is required and who in fact attend such faculty meetings shall be paid at their hourly rate of pay as specified in Article XX, Section (5)(c).

e) Section L - Teacher Meetings With Parents and Students. If Summer School teachers are required to meet with parents or students at times other than their regularly scheduled work times, they shall be compensated at their hourly rate for such additional time spent.

f) Section N - Entire Section

g) Section O - Teacher Record Days. There shall be one teacher record hour, on site, for Summer School teachers, per course, per semester, and they shall be paid their respective hourly rate of pay. Said record hour shall be scheduled on the last scheduled class day, or the next to the last scheduled class day, each semester. h) Section P - New Teacher Orientation. The administration may, for newly hired Summer School teachers, conduct one paid meeting per summer

```
session.
 (7) Article VII -
    a) Section A - All except (6) and (7).
    b) Sections B, C, and D - Entire Sections.
    c) Section E - Pupil-Teacher Ratio. Summer School
    class size shall be ten (10), except where the
    administration elects to continue the class below
    said minimum.
    d) Section H - Lesson Plans and Records. In
    addition, weekly lesson plans for Summer School
    teachers shall be submitted to the appropriate
    administrator one week in advance for his/her
    verification.
    e) Sections J, K, L, P, Q, R, and S - Entire
    Sections
 (8) Article VIII - Entire Article
(9) Article IX - Entire Article
(10) Article X -
    a) Section C - Assignments for Next School Year.
    Notification of assignments for Summer School
    teachers shall be given no later than five (5)
    calendar days prior to the first scheduled class.
    b) All remaining Sections in Article - Entire
    Sections
(11) Article XI - Entire Article
(12) Article XII
    a) Summer School teachers shall not be entitled
    to sick leave.
    b) Section F - Entire Section
    c) Section G - Entire Section
(13) Article XIII - Sections D, E, F, H, I, J, K, L,
    M, N, O, P, Q, R, and S - Entire Sections
(14) Article XIV -
    a) Section A - Entire Section
    b) Section B - General. Should the administration
    evaluate Summer School teachers, it shall be done
    in accordance with the general provisions of the
    Teacher Evaluation System (TES), with the
    timelines mutually agreed upon by the Board and
    the Association.
    c) Sections C, D, F, and G - Entire Sections
                 - Entire Article
(15) Article XV
(16) Article XVI - Entire Article
(17) Article XVII - Entire Article
(18) Article XVIII -
    a) Section A - Entire Section
    b) Section B - Inclement Weather. Summer School
    teachers shall not be paid in the event of such
    closing.
    c) Section C - Mechanical Failure. Summer School
    teachers shall not be paid in the event of such
    closing and dismissal.
(19) Article XIX - Entire Article
(20) Article XXI - Entire Article
```

- (21) Article XXII Entire Article
- (22) School Calendar. The school year calendar for Summer School will be posted with the announcement of job vacancies for the school year.

#### ARTICLE XXI - MISCELLANEOUS

#### SECTION A: SUPPLEMENTAL AGREEMENTS.

This Agreement incorporates the entire understanding of the parties on all issues which are or could have been the subject of negotiations and shall constitute the full and complete commitments between both parties. During the term of this Agreement, the parties may mutually agree to enter into supplemental agreements which must be reduced to writing and signed by the parties hereto to be valid.

#### SECTION B: INCONSISTENT TERMS.

This Agreement shall supersede any rules, regulations, or practices of the Board which shall be contrary to or inconsistent with its terms.

#### SECTION C: SAVINGS CLAUSE.

If any provision of this Agreement or any application of the Agreement to any employee or group of employees shall be found to be contrary to law, then such provision or application shall be deemed invalid except to the extent permitted by law, but all other provisions of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.

#### SECTION D: RENEGOTIATING MASTER AGREEMENT.

Sixty (60) days prior to the expiration of this Agreement, or at such other time as may be established by law, either party may initiate negotiations over a successor agreement. Such negotiations will include but not be limited to, the subject covered by this Agreement. Any agreement so negotiated will apply to all bargaining unit personnel and will be reduced to writing and signed by the Board and the Association.

#### **ARTICLE XXII - DURATION**

THIS AGREEMENT supersedes all previous agreements between the parties and shall become effective as of the 1st day of August, 1990, and shall remain in effect until 12:01 a.m. of the 1st day of August, 1992, unless the parties hereto mutually agree, prior to that date, that this Agreement shall be extended for a then specified term.

The Benton Harbor Area Schools Board of Education

Jane Strand Board President

Lynn Hayes Board Secretary

Jamés N. Rutter Superintendent of Schools

Robert L. Nichols, Sr. Director of Personnel

Donald D. Dettman Attorney/Chief Negotiator

Benton Harbor Education Association

Charlotte Wilkens President

isan K. Floc

Susan Fischer Chief Negotiator

Members of the BHEA Negotiating Team: Joseph Churchwell Joseph Ferrier Maxisure Garrett Wayne Herrman Marie Hobson Sharon Mack Charlotte Wilkens APPENDIX A

# TLACHERS SALARY SCHEDULE

# 1990-91

•

| PHD<br>EDS<br>24,050<br>25,294<br>26,538<br>27,782<br>29,026<br>30,270<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,514<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,514531,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,514531,5145<br>31,5145<br>31,514531,5155<br>31,514531,5145<br>31,514531,5145<br>31,514531,5145<br>31, |         |      |
|--|---------|------|
| 1.16<br>1.22<br>1.28<br>1.34<br>1.46<br>1.52<br>1.58<br>1.58<br>1.58<br>1.58<br>1.58<br>1.58<br>1.64<br>1.64<br>1.64   |         |      |
| MA +15<br>23,221<br>24,465<br>25,709<br>25,709<br>26,953<br>28,197<br>29,441<br>30,685<br>31,929<br>31,929<br>31,929<br>33,417<br>35,661<br>36,905<br>38,149   | 21      |      |
| 1.12<br>1.18<br>1.24<br>1.24<br>1.54<br>1.54<br>1.54<br>1.72<br>1.72   |         |      |
| MA<br>22, 392<br>24, 880<br>26, 124<br>27, 368<br>26, 124<br>27, 368<br>28, 612<br>29, 856<br>31, 100<br>32, 343<br>33, 587<br>34, 831<br>36, 075<br>37, 319   | 1991-92 |      |
| 1.08<br>1.14<br>1.26<br>1.38<br>1.38<br>1.38<br>1.50<br>1.56<br>1.68<br>1.68   | 199     |      |
| BA + 20<br>21,562<br>24,050<br>24,050<br>25,538<br>27,782<br>29,026<br>30,270<br>31,514<br>32,758<br>34,002  |         |      |
| 1.04<br>1.10<br>1.28<br>1.28<br>1.52<br>1.53<br>1.53   |         | ,    |
| BA<br>20,733<br>21,977<br>21,977<br>23,221<br>25,709<br>25,709<br>26,953<br>28,197<br>29,441<br>30,685<br>31,929<br>33,173   |         | A.H. |
| 1.00<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>1.12<br>1.24<br>1.42<br>1.42<br>1.42<br>1.54<br>1.60   |         |      |
| STEP<br>10<br>12<br>10<br>8<br>7<br>6<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8<br>7<br>8<br>7   |         | STEP |

| <b>LIID</b><br>EDS | 16 25<br>22 26<br>28 27<br>34 29  | 1.46 31,784<br>1.52 33,090<br>1.58 34,397<br>1.64 35,703<br>1.70 37,009<br>1.76 38,315   | 39,<br>40, |
|--------------------|---|--|------------|
|                    | 24,382<br>25,689<br>26,995<br>28,301<br>29,607  | 12 30,913<br>12 30,913<br>12,220<br>13,526<br>13,832<br>13,832<br>13,844<br>138<br>138<br>138<br>138<br>138<br>138<br>138<br>138<br>138<br>138 | 4          |
| MA                 | 6 0 4 8 2   | 4 31,349<br>0 32,655<br>6 33,961<br>2 35,267<br>8 36,574<br>8 37,880   | 1,96 0     |
| BA + 20            | 25,253 1.2<br>26,559 1.2<br>27,866 1.2  | 784<br>784<br>397<br>703<br>1.   | 1.8        |
| BA 1,770 1.        | 3,076<br>5,689<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,382<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182<br>1,182 | ,607 1.4<br>,913 1.4<br>,220 1.5<br>,832 1.6   |            |
| P 1.00             | 1.06  | 04840  | z          |

#### APPENDIX B

#### EXTRA PAY - EXTRA DUTY

The following extra pay for extra duty shall be paid to teachers who perform the below listed duties in addition to their regular salary. The figures listed below are percentages of the B.A.\* base. The years of experience represent experience inside or outside the District, experience which has been at the same level (i.e., varsity (5) years. Work schedules for all athletic extra duty shall be provided by the Coordinator of Athletics and Physical Education. Extra duty pay shall be pro-rated in all cases of less than full performance of the work schedule.

| (Percentage of B.A. base salary                     | Yea      | rs of  | Experi                          | ence     |
|---|----------|--------|---------------------------------|----------|
| use the following table)                            | 0-2      | 3-5    | 6-8                             | 9-10     |
| Football-Basketball ATHLETICS                       | - HIGH   | SCHOOL |                                 |          |
| Head Coach  | 18       | 19     | 20                              | ~ ~ ~    |
| Ass't Coaches                                       | 12       | 13     | 14                              | 21<br>15 |
| Baseball-Track                                      |          |        | 14                              | 12       |
| Head Coach - Varsity                                | 10       | 11     | 12                              | 13       |
| Varsity Assistant                                   | 6        | 7      | 8                               | 9        |
| Head Coach-Jr. Varsity                              | 6        | 7      | 8                               | 9        |
| Jr. Varsity-Assistant<br>Wrestling                  | 5        | 6      | 7                               | 8        |
| krestling   |          |        |                                 | •        |
| Head Coach  | 12       | 13     | 14                              | 15       |
| Jr. Varsity   | 7        | 8      | -9                              | 10       |
| Golf-Head Coach                                     | 6        | 7      | 8                               | 9        |
| Tennis-Head Coach                                   | 6        | 7      | 8                               | 9        |
| Cross Country<br>Soccer                             | 6        | ż      | 8                               | 9.       |
| Varsity   |          | 5      | •                               | 3        |
| Jr. Varsity   | 10       | 11     | 12                              | 13       |
| Softball  | 6        | 7      | 8                               | 13       |
| Head Coach  |          |        | •                               | ,        |
| Jr. Varsity   | 10       | 11     | 12                              | 13       |
| Swimming  | 6        | 7      | 8                               | 19       |
| Volleyball  | 10       | 11     | 12                              | 13       |
| Head Coach  |          |        |                                 | 23       |
| Ass't Coach   | 10       | 11     | 12                              | 13       |
| Athletic Trainer (Der e                             | 6        | 7      | -8                              | -9       |
| Athletic Trainer (Per Semester)                     | 12       | 13     | - 14                            | 15       |
| Strength Coach (including 8-week<br>summer session) |          |        |                                 | 20       |
|   | 24       | 26     | 28                              | 30       |
| Athletic, Teacher Consultant                        | GRADES   | 7/8    |                                 |          |
| ACCOUNT ACCOUNT ANT                                 |          | ./0    |                                 |          |
| (Per Semester)                                      | 6        | 7      | 8                               | •        |
|   | •        |        | •                               | 9        |
| Football-Eighth                                     | 5        | 6      | 7                               | •        |
| Football-Seventh                                    | 5        | 6      | ź                               | 8        |
| Basketball-Eighth                                   | 5        | 6      | -                               | 8        |
| Basketball-Seventh                                  | 5        |        | ź                               | 8        |
| Track-Eighth  | 5        | 6<br>6 | 2                               | 8        |
| Track-Seventh                                       | 5        | 6      | 2                               | 8        |
| Volleyball-Eighth                                   | 55555555 | 6      | 2                               | 8.       |
| Volleyball-Seventh                                  | 5        | 6      | 7<br>7<br>7<br>7<br>7<br>7<br>7 | 8        |
|   | 1977     |        |                                 | 0        |

| Cheerleader Advisor<br>High School                   | LETICB - C | HEER        | LEADER | 3    |                   |
|--|------------|-------------|--------|------|-------------------|
| Grades 7/8   |            | 5           | 6      | 7    | -                 |
| oracles 7/8  |            | 2           | 6<br>5 | 7    | 8                 |
|  |            | 4           | 5      | 6    | 7                 |
| Guidance Coordinator High<br>Guidance Personnel      | THER - NON |             |        |      |                   |
| (The extra weaks                                     |            | 10          | 11     | 12   | 13                |
| The idns (The owners                                 | 10-1       | 6           | 7      | 8    | 9                 |
| Dramatic Advisor-High Sch                            | rs)        | 6           | 7      | 8    | 9                 |
|  | 001        | 6<br>6<br>6 | 7      | 8    | á                 |
| Student Council Advisor                              | 001        | 9           | 10     | 11   | 9<br>9<br>9<br>12 |
| High School  | *          |             |        | **   | 12                |
| Grades 7/8   |            | 5           | 6      | 7    | •                 |
| Instrumental Music                                   |            | 4           | 5      | 6    | 8                 |
| High School  |            | 5. <b>.</b> | 5      | 0    | /                 |
| Assistant  |            | 12          | 13     |      |                   |
| Pom Pon Advisor                                      |            |             |        | 14   | 15                |
| CO-OD Coordinor                                      |            | 8<br>5      | 9      | 10   | 11                |
| Co-Op Coordinators (Two ex<br>Distributive Education | tra weeks) | 5           | 0      | 7    | _8                |
|  | ( CCAS     | ~           | _      |      |                   |
| ULLICE Practice                                      |            | 66          | 777    | 8    | 9                 |
| Trade & Industry                                     |            | 6           | 7      | 8    | 9                 |
| Vocal Music-High School                              |            |             | 7      | 8    | 9                 |
| CONCLAR PROPERTIES Cohori                            |            | 11          | 12     | 13   | 14                |
|  | 8          | 6           | 7      | 8    | 9                 |
| JRUIC Millitary Tretwist                             |            | 6           | 7      | 8    | ē                 |
|  |            | 14          | 15     | 16   | 17                |
| Extra Curricula Programs                             | ,          | 001         | .001   | .001 |                   |
|  |            |             |        |      | .001              |
| All Other Extra Duty<br>(Per hour)                   | .0         | 001         | .001   | .001 | .001              |
|  | .0         | 01          | .001   | .001 | .001              |

Employees who receive pay for extra duty shall be evaluated in writing by the administrator to whom they are responsible at the conclusion of the extra duty season or year, whichever is earlier. The employee may submit in writing any response desired which shall re attached to the evaluation and submitted to the Superintendent for shall become tenured in any extra duty assignment. No teacher report to any extra assignment unless notified by the Director of Attached to the evaluation and submitted by the director of

Athletic salaries shall be paid to coaches at the end of their respective seasons. The Athletic Director must approve the composite report of the athletic season just completed prior to the issuance of said check. Extra pay-extra duty programs may be canceled by the appropriate administrator due to lack of the participants and/or -District budgetary limitations. If an extra duty program is canceled while in progress, the affected teacher(s) shall be paid on a

#### APPENDIX C

BENTON HARBOR AREA SCHOOLS CALENDAR 1990-91

Tuesday, August 21 New Teacher Orientation Wednesday, August 22 Teacher Orientation Thursday, August 23 Teacher Preparation Monday, August 27 First Student Day - Half Day Monday, September 3 Labor Day - No School Friday, November 2 1/2 Day Students, 1/2 Day Record Day, Pre-8th Wednesday, November 7 Tier #1 7 - 12 - School all day - no conferences Tier #2 Pre-6th - Dismiss 11:47 Lunch 12:00 - 12:45 Conferences 12:50 - 3:15 Tier #3 Pre-6th - Dismiss 12:27 Lunch 12:40 - 1:25 Conferences 1:30 - 3:55 Thursday, November 8 Tier #1 7 - 12 - Dismiss 10:37 Lunch 10:45 - 11:30 Conferences 11:35 - 2:30 Tier #2, Tier #3 - Same As Above (Wednesday, November 7) Tier #1, Tier #2, Tier #3 Conferences 5:00 - 7:00 Friday, November 9 - No Students Tier #1 Conferences - 7:30 - 10:37 Teachers Dismissed - 10:37 Tier #2 Conferences - 8:05 - 11:47 Teachers Dismissed - 11:47 Tier #3 Conferences - 8:45 - 12:27 Teachers Dismissed - 12:27 Thursday, November 22 Thanksgiving - No School Friday, November 23 Thanksgiving Recess, No School Friday, December 21 Dismiss for Christmas Recess, End of Day Mon., Dec. 24 - Fri., Jan 4 Christmas Recess Monday, January 7 Classes Resume Friday, January 18 Record Day, No students Monday, January 21 Martin Luther King Day - No School President's Day - No School Monday, February 18 Friday, March 22 1/2 Day Students, 1/2 Record Day, Pre-8th

Tuesday, March 26 Tier #1 - 7 - 12 Students all Day Conferences - 5:00 - 7:00 Tier #2 - Pre-6th - Dismiss 11:47 Lunch 12:00 - 12:45 Conferences 12:50 - 3:15 Conferences 5:00 - 7:00 Tier #3 - Pre-6th - Dismiss 12:27 Lunch 12:40 - 1:25 Conferences 1:30 - 3:55 Conferences 5:00 - 7:00 Wednesday, March 27 Tier #1 - 7 - 12 - Dismiss 10:37 Lunch 10:45 - 11:30 Conferences 11:35 - 2:30 Tier #2 - Pre-6th - Dismiss 11:47 Lunch 12:00 - 12:45 Conferences 12:50 - 3:15 Tier #3 - Pre-6th - Dismiss 12:27 Lunch 12:40 - 1:25 Conferences 1:30 - 3:55 Thursday, March 28 1/2 Day School, Early Dismiss for Spring Break - Follow early dismissal times Friday, March 29 Good Friday, No School Mon., Apr. 1 - Fri., Apr. 5 Spring Break - No School Monday, April 8 Classes Resume Monday, May 27 Memorial Day - No School Thursday, June 6 1/2 Student Day, 1/2 Record Day Friday, June 7\* Record Day\*\* MARKING PERIODS PARENT/TEACHER CONFERENCES August 27 - November 2 November 7, 8, 9 - Elementary Conferences November 5 - January 18 November 8, 9 - Secondary Conferences January 22 - March 22 March 26, 27 - Elem/Sec Conferences March 25 - June 7 Student days Teacher Days August 5 August 7 September 19 September 19 + (1) Labor Day October 23 October 23 November November 19 20 + (2) Thanksgiving December 15 December 15 January 17 18 + (1) Martin Luther King Day January (1) Record Day February 19 February 19 March 20 March 20 + (1) Good Friday April 17 April 17 May 22 May 22 + (1) Memorial Day June 4 June 5 (1) Record Day 180 185 Holidays 6 191

\*If makeup snow days are needed, they will be added after June 7 \*\*Teacher record day will be after last student day

| APPENDIX D |  |
|------------|--|
|------------|--|

GRIEVANCE REPORT FORM

.

.

9

•

| GRIEV   | ANCE REPORT FORM  |                        |
|---|---|------------------------|
| Grievance No  | Benton Harbor Area School D   | istrict                |
| GRIEVANCE REPORT<br>Submit to Principal in Duplicate<br>Building Assignment | Distribution of Form:<br>1. Principal/Administra<br>2. Director of Personne<br>3. Association Presiden<br>4. Association Grievanc<br>5. Teacher<br>Name of Grievant | l<br>t<br>e Chairperso |
|   | Name of offevant  | Date File              |
| 14  | Step I  |                        |
| A. Date Cause of Grievance Occur  |   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
|   | ·   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
| Contractual Violations:   |   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
| 3   |   |                        |
| . Relief Sought:  |   |                        |
|   | · ·   |                        |
|   |   |                        |
|   | a <sup>bi</sup>   |                        |
| •   |   | **                     |
|   |   |                        |
|   | •   |                        |
|   | Signature   | Date                   |

#### APPENDIX E TEACHER EVALUATION SYSTEM December 1982

#### PHILOSOPHY AND PURPOSE

The primary goal of teacher evaluation must be the improvement and maintenance of instruction at all levels. The purpose of teacher evaluation is not only to find out whether an administrator or teacher is doing the job; it is also to find out what problems there are and how they can be resolved.

Evaluation should:

- 1. Be a positive experience.
- 2. Improve school climate.
- Develop awareness of the responsibilities of all participants.
- 4. Open areas of constructive communication between teachers and administrators.
- 5. Build a bridge of trust between the evaluator and the evaluatee.
- 6. Emphasize the team approach to education.

It is recognized that evaluation is an important aspect of the educational process. Therefore, it must be given extremely high priority in terms of time for observation and consultation, fairness and cooperation by all parties concerned.

#### ASSUMPTIONS

A humans and effective system of personnel evaluation must have as its base certain assumptions about an individual's potential as a satisfied, productive worker. The teacher evaluation system must be built on a working relationship between individuals based on the following assumptions:

- Respect for the worth and dignity of an individual makes that individual better able to respect the worth and dignity of others.
- Participation in setting both personal and organizational goals increases motivation for achievement and produces greater satisfaction in the results.
- Mutual participation in the total work situation and the evaluation process allows more imaginative and creative involvement by all participants.
- 4. Opportunity for recognition of work well done stimulates better performance and greater satisfaction.
- 5. Self-appraisal as an important element of the evaluation process contributes to improved performance.

#### GOALS

A primary goal of the teacher evaluation system is not to complete an evaluation report but to help teachers improve their effectiveness. Important secondary goals are as follows:

- 1. To achieve the goals of the Benton Harbor Area Schools, individual schools and classrooms.
- To produce good morale through just and equitable personnel practices and by developing greater self-acceptance.
- 3. To stimulate continuing improvement in teacher performance.
- To increase communication and cooperation among teachers and other members of the profession, students and the community.
- 5. To provide feedback which can be used:
  - a. to identify inservice needs of teachers;
  - b. to appraise the effectiveness or adequacy of human and material supports for teachers.

#### STANDARDS

The following standards will be followed in the evaluation process:

- The educational philosophy and objectives of the school system will be examined by the administration and put into functional terms and distributed to all teachers and administrators so as to provide guidance.
- 2. The administration will present, in writing at the beginning of the year, the information needed to provide a basis for mutual understanding, by the teacher and the administrator, of the expectations toward which the teacher will be working. These expectations will include an explanation and interpretation of the evaluative categories.
- 3. Criteria must be adjusted to recognize the situation created for each individual teacher.

#### CLASSROOM OBSERVATIONS

Teacher being evaluated during the current school year will be observed in accordance with the established timelines and contractual provisions pursuant to evaluation. An observation(s) refers to the collection of data through classroom visitation(s). The intent of the observation(s) is to develop a data base for validating teacher performance.

It is agreed that:

÷

- 1. This step is the recording of observable classroom behavior and other professional behaviors within the scope of the performance areas.
- 2. All observations will be conducted by an administrator.
- Observations will be done openly and with full knowledge of the teacher pursuant to contractual provisions.

#### POST-OBSERVATION CONFERENCES AND RECORDS

- 1. Each of the required classroom observations must be followed by a conference between the observer and the teacher.
- 2. The conference is an extension of the observation. Data on the observation is shared, corrected, clarified or extended. The teacher may make additional comments for the record, especially in the area of self-appraisal. The teacher is encouraged to provide information and material evidence of his or her effectiveness. The teacher may invite colleagues to act as observers, and may submit the resulting data to the observer. The conferences may include data and discussion of the professional performance other than the observation within the scope of the eleven (11) criteria. Suggestions may be made for improving performance, supports to be provided, and further observations to be made. Recognition of successful performance and growth should be given. Similarly, performance which the observer considers to be less than acceptable should be identified clearly.

#### THE EVALUATION FORM

- 1. Completion of the evaluation form should produce no surprises for the teacher. The process insures this by providing for a minimum number of observations and conferences between the teacher and evaluator, and by requiring that the teacher sign all data placed in his or her file for evaluative purposes. The evaluation will be based on the data collected by and for the evaluator and teacher throughout the period of employment since the previous evaluation.
- The evaluation must be based on data collected during the current evaluation period. Data collected during previous evaluation period may indicate continuous performance of the same quality, but such data cannot be the basis for the current evaluation.
- 3. The Final Evaluation will include recommendations for inservice needs of staff and support needs of the staff.
- 4. The teacher and evaluator must sign the evaluation forms. The signature does not indicate agreement or disagreement, only full knowledge of the contents.

#### NON-CLASSROOM STAFF

In those situations where staff does not work directly with students, the performance areas must be adjusted accordingly. Such adjustments should be made between the teacher and the immediate administrative supervisor to incorporate the requirements of the particular position. The evaluation of the following staff shall include a brief job description:

Staff Development Trainers Nurses **Reading Consultants** Math Consultants School Social Workers Librarians Counselors Pre-School Visiting Teacher Pre-School Curriculum Assistant Speech Pathologists Teacher Resource Center Consultant Music Consultants Psycho-Motor Development Consultant Article III Teachers Title | Reading Teachers Other Positions as may be added

# STEPS NECESSARY TO COMPLETE THE EVALUATION PROCESS

#### STEP I: Initial Conference

The initial conference between the evaluator and evaluatee shall occur in accordance with established timelines.

This conference will include a review of the evaluation process. Every effort will be made to assure that there is a mutual understanding of the steps in the process, timelines, and the meaning of the performance areas.

Each teacher must be given a copy of the current evaluation instrument prior to the initial conference. At the evaluatee. One copy shall be kept by each party.

STEP II: Observations and Filing of Forms

- A. Evaluation refers to the making of judgments for the completion of the evaluation forms.
- B. Observation refers to seeing and hearing, recording, reviewing and analyzing performance throughout the year.
- C. The evaluator must observe the teacher in accordance with the established timelines. The results of these observations will be recorded on the evaluation form provided and will be reviewed with the teacher within ten days after the observation.
- D. Copies of the Initial and Final Evaluation Reports will be filed with the appropriate Director.

STEP III: Post-Observation Conference

- A post-observation conference will be held upon completion of the observation. Said conference is to be held within five (5) working days after the observations.
- 2. The conference is a discussion of the observation data. The teacher may provide information and material evidence of his/her effectiveness. The conference(s) may include data and discussion of professional performance other than the observation but within the scope of the performance areas.

#### STEP IV: Initial Evaluation Form

The evaluator will complete the Initial evaluation of teaching performance in accordance with established timelines.

# STEP V: Final Evaluation Conference and Evaluation Form

The purpose of the evaluation conference is to discuss the assessments made by the administrators relative to the teacher's effectiveness in the performance areas.

The final conference will include a review of each performance area. The evaluator will then determine and record whether or not the teacher's performance has been good, satisfactory, needs improvement, unsatisfactory, not observed, or not applicable.

Upon completion of a teacher's written evaluation, a copy thereof shall be submitted to the teacher at the time of the personal conference or within ten (10) days thereafter; one copy is to be signed by the teacher indicating full knowledge of its content at the time of the conference but not necessarily indicating agreement, and the other copy is to be retained by the teacher. In the event the teacher believes the evaluation was incomplete or unjust, the teacher will indicate dissatisfaction during the evaluation conference. Objections will be written in the space provided on the evaluation form. In the event the teacher needs more time to prepare working days of the evaluation conference, the teacher will discuss the concerns with the principal and present him/her with a copy of the written objection which will be attached to the evaluation form.

Should the teacher desire an additional classroom visit, conference, and written evaluation, said teacher can request this in writing within five (5) school days of the receipt of the written evaluation of the evaluator. Said evaluation shall take place within fifteen (15) days. In the event the matter is not satisfactorily resolved between the parties, the teacher may submit a grievance subject to the provisions of the teachers' master contract.

In the event parformance in a given area is below a satisfactory level, the administrator will include specific recommendations for improvement.

#### FREQUENCY OF EVALUATION

#### Probationary Teachers

Probationary teachers will be evaluated in accordance with the established timeline. Each probationary teacher will receive an initial conference, observation, post-observation conference and an evaluation conference prior to Christmas vacation. Except for the initial conference, the process will be repeated during the second semester.

#### Teachers Hired After the Start of the Year

Teachers hired after the end of September will have the initial conference within ten (10) days after reporting to his/her new assignment. Succeeding steps in the T.E.S. will follow timelines comparable to regular timelines.

#### **Tenure Teachers**

Tenure teachers will be evaluated according to established timelines. Every tenure teacher will be evaluated during the first semester of each year. The process will include an initial conference, observation, post-observation conference, and evaluation conference.

The evaluation process may conclude at the end of the first semester for all tenured teachers who scored at or above the satisfactory level for all the evaluation categories. In the event a teacher receives a rating below satisfactory, he/she will be evaluated again during the second semester.

#### TIMELINES FOR EVALUATION

The procedural steps and timelines to be followed are:

- A. By the end of September Initial conference for Probationary Teachers
- B. By the 2nd Friday in October Initial conference for Tenure Teachers
- C. By the Friday Prior to Thanksgiving recess
  - 1st Observation for Tenure Teachers
    - 1st Observation Probationary Teachers
- D. By Christmas Recess Initial Report Probationary Teachers
- E. By the end of First Semester Initial/Final report Tenure Teachers
- F. By the 3rd Friday in February 2nd Observation Probationary Teachers
- G. By the Wednesday prior to Spring recess
  - Final report Probationary Teachers
    - 2nd Observation Tenure Teachers (if required)

H. By the second Friday in April - Final report - Tenure Teachers (if required)

#### INITIAL CONFERENCE FORM

I have received a copy of the evaluation instructions.

We have discussed the evaluation process, the timelines required by the T. E. S. and the performance areas.

Evaluatee

Evaluator

COMMENTS: (Attach additional sheets if necessary)

White: Principal/Supervisor Canary: Teacher Pink: Personnel Date

Date

A list of eleven (11) general performance areas is provided. These performance areas are designed to specify areas of proficiency required of the teachers of the Benton Harbor Area Schools. A list of expectations is provided under each certormance area to clarify their meaning. Use N/O (not observed) or N/A (not applicable) as appropriate.

DATE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_

÷

EVALUATION DATA FORM

TYPE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_\_

| NA | AE:<br>Last First  |  | Date |                   | TENURE    |                     |            |  |
|----|--|--|------|-------------------|-----------|---------------------|------------|--|
|    | (Place a check mark only in the ap   | propriate column)  | Good | Satis-<br>factory | Needs Im- | Unsatis-<br>factory | N/0<br>N/A |  |
| Α. | KNOWLEDGE OF SUBJECT AREA<br>1. The teacher provides accurate info<br>concise explanations of materials.   | rmation and clear and  |      |                   |           |                     |            |  |
| *  | <ol> <li>The teacher shows continuing prof<br/>participating in grade-level or depa<br/>building meetings or other professi<br/>(institutes, workshops, extension of<br/>professional reading, conferences,<br/>development) as they pertain to gr<br/>ment policy.</li> </ol> | rtmant meatings,<br>ional activities<br>lasses, summer school,<br>travel, curriculum |      |                   |           |                     |            |  |
|    | <ol> <li>The teacher speaks and writes in ci<br/>precise language and expresses those<br/>words as determined by level or pre<br/>easily understood.</li> </ol>  | ughts in well chosen   |      |                   |           | 8<br>               |            |  |
| В. | INSTRUCTIONAL PLANNING<br>1. The teacher incorporates learning of<br>with appraisal of student needs, reo<br>Benton Harbor Area Schools curric<br>where applicable, standardized test<br>CAT, ORT, TOBE, ETC.)   | uirements of current<br>ulum framework, and  |      |                   |           |                     |            |  |
|    | 2. The instructional plans take into ac<br>individual learning levels, interests,  |  |      |                   | 1         |                     |            |  |
| -  | 3. The plans reflect appropriate seque   | nce for instruction.   |      |                   |           |                     |            |  |
|    | 4. There is evidence of adequate daily<br>planning.  | and long range   | -    |                   |           |                     |            |  |
|    | STUDENT INVOLVEMENT IN LEAR  |  |      |                   |           |                     |            |  |
|    | 2. The teacher attempts to actively im<br>in prescribed learning tasks.  | volve students   |      |                   |           |                     |            |  |
|    | <ol> <li>The teacher provides for individual<br/>by planning experiences through will<br/>achieve some measure of success.</li> </ol>  |  |      |                   |           |                     |            |  |

4

÷.

.

.

#### DATE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_\_

EVALUATION DATA FORM

#### TYPE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_

| NAN | ME: | Last First   | Date | Date              |                        | TENURE<br>PROBATIONARY |            |  |  |
|-----|-----|--|------|-------------------|------------------------|------------------------|------------|--|--|
|     |     | (Place a check mark only in the appropriate column)  | Good | Satis-<br>factory | Needs Im-<br>provement | Unsatis-<br>factory    | N/0<br>N/A |  |  |
|     |     | E OF INSTRUCTIONAL RESOURCES<br>AND METHODS<br>The selected resources and methods are those which<br>are affective in teaching the objectives.   | -    |                   |                        | đ                      |            |  |  |
|     | 2.  | Where applicable, the teacher incorporates student help<br>in planning and understanding objectives, selecting<br>activities, and evaluating learning.   |      |                   |                        |                        |            |  |  |
|     | 3.  | The teacher makes provisions for individual differences<br>in rate of learning and interest by varying the diffi-<br>culty of activities, by differentiating instruction and<br>assignments, and by allowing students to pursue topics<br>independently. |      |                   |                        |                        |            |  |  |
|     | 4.  | The teacher plans for and uses those instructional methods which motivate and provide opportunities for each student to achieve learning objectives.   |      |                   |                        |                        |            |  |  |
|     | 5.  | Where applicable, the teacher seeks assistance from and works cooperatively with teacher trainers, consultants, and other resource personnel.  |      |                   |                        | -                      |            |  |  |
| E.  |     | NITORING STUDENT PROGRESS<br>The teacher has evidence of individual student<br>progress.   |      |                   | ,                      |                        |            |  |  |
| -   | 2.  | The teacher uses various, applicable techniques to determine the instructional levels of students.   |      |                   |                        |                        |            |  |  |
|     | 3.  | The teacher utilizes various state, district, and<br>curriculum objectives in constructing examinations.   |      |                   |                        |                        |            |  |  |
| _   | 4.  | Students are made aware of their individual progress.  |      |                   |                        |                        |            |  |  |
|     | 5.  | The teacher attempts to return written work promptly to students and to use it as a teaching tool.   |      |                   | *                      | -                      |            |  |  |
|     |     | ARNING ENVIRONMENT UNDER<br>TEACHER'S CONTROL<br>The teacher follows and expects students to use demo-<br>cratic procedures which show consideration for the<br>rights of others.  |      |                   |                        |                        | 6          |  |  |
| -   | 2.  | The teacher has clearly established classroom rules which are known to the students.   |      |                   |                        | 5                      |            |  |  |
|     | 3.  | The classroom atmosphere is conducive to good bealth, safety and productive learning.  |      |                   |                        | 3                      |            |  |  |

•

ž,

•

.

EVALUATION DATA FORM

#### DATE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_\_

۰.

#### TYPE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_\_

| NA | ME: | Last   | First |      | D                 | ate PROE               | TENURE<br>BATIONARY |            |
|----|-----|--|-------|------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------|------------|
|    |     | (Place a check mark only in the appropriate column)  | •     | Good | Satis-<br>factory | Needs Im-<br>provement | Unsatis-<br>factory | N/O<br>N/A |
| F. |     | ARNING ENVIRONMENT UNDER<br>TEACHER'S CONTROL (Continued)<br>The teacher attempts to handle normal behavior<br>problems and is fair and consistent; endeavors to<br>find and alleviate causes of undesirable behavior,<br>using referrals to other professionals when necessary. |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 5.  | The teacher utilized such human relations techniques<br>as acceptance, listening, praise, and humor when<br>warranted.   |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
| G. |     | TAL SCHOOL PROGRAM RESPONSIBILITY<br>The teacher observes school policies and legal regulati   | ons.  |      |                   |                        |                     | 1          |
|    | 2.  | The teacher cooperates with colleagues and students to maintain good school atmosphere.  |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 3.  | The teacher shares ideas, materials, techniques and methodologies with other teachers.   |       |      | 1                 | -<br>-                 |                     |            |
|    | 4.  | The teacher encourages special interest activities in accordance with community needs.   |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 5.  | The teacher shares responsibility for care of equipment and facilities.  |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 6.  | The teacher performs record keeping and<br>organizational duties.  |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 1.  | The teacher maintains and promotes:<br>a. building goals and objectives<br>b. school district goals and objectives.  |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 8.  | When possible, the teacher demonstrates leadership<br>in planning, organizing, and participating in<br>student activities.   |       |      |                   | -                      |                     |            |
| H. |     | OFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION WITH STUDENTS<br>The teacher attempts to maintain rapport with<br>children and appears positive, friendly; displays<br>consistent effort to be helpful.   |       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 2.  | When appropriate and prudent, the teacher<br>attempts to provide guidance to students in<br>resolving school and home-related problems.  |       |      |                   |                        |                     | -          |
|    | 3.  | The teacher considers and respects the self dignity of students.   |       |      |                   | a.                     |                     | -          |

10

#### DATE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_\_

EVALUATION DATA FORM

#### TYPE OF VISIT\_\_\_\_\_

| NA | ME: | Last   | First                                    |      | Da                | te PROB                | TENURE              |            |
|----|-----|--|--|------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------|------------|
|    |     | (Place a check mark only in the app  | ropriate column)                         | Good | Satis-<br>factory | Needs Im-<br>provement | Unsatis-<br>factory | N/O<br>N/A |
|    |     | OFESSIONAL ASSOCIATION WITH<br>The teacher attempts to maintain a<br>relationship between home and scho<br>feelings and opinions of parants in a<br>and written communication. | cooperative<br>of by considering         |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 2.  | The teacher shares in the interpretat<br>program to the community by supp<br>pating in parent-teacher activities su<br>PTO meetings and special programs                       | orting and partici-<br>ch as open house, |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
| J. |     | CORDKEEPING<br>Forms are completed accurately, nei<br>submitted in a timely manner when  |  |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 2.  | Record Books are up to date, compl<br>reflect student progress.  | ete and accurately                       |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 3.  | Attendance books are up to date, ne<br>accurately reflect student attendanc  |  |      |                   | -                      | -                   |            |
|    | 4.  | When included as a part of a program<br>system records are properly maintain   |  |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
| к. |     | OFESSIONAL QUALIFICATIONS<br>The teacher is punctual in all aspect<br>performance.   | s of his/her job                         |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 2.  | The teacher appears able to cope wir<br>pected; is mature and self-controlled<br>by not abusing others with language   | as evidenced                             |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
|    | 3.  | The teacher shows confidence and in has positive approach; perseveres.   | usually at ease;                         |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
| -  | 4.  | The teacher shows enthusiesm and a teaching.   | ppears to enjoy                          |      |                   |                        |                     |            |
| _  | 5.  | The teacher shows tact, patience, co<br>understanding in professional associ<br>staff members.   | operation and<br>ation with other        |      |                   |                        |                     |            |

ALL PERFORMANCE LESS THAN SATISFACTORY MUST BE VALIDATED WITH DIRECTLY OBSERVABLE BEHAVIOR. Indicate the performance area number prior to writing your comments. Specific steps for improvement should be provided.

, .

#### PLAN FOR IMPROVEMENT:

- 1.
- 2.
- 3.
- 4.

THE TIMELINE FOR THE IMPROVEMENT PLAN IS FROM.

\_\_T0\_

#### EVALUATOR COMMENTS: (Use reverse side or additional sheets if necessary)

**TEACHER COMMENTS:** 

RECOMMENDATION

Continued Employment

Dismissal (Tenure)

Non-Renewal of Contract (Probationary)

Date Received in

Personnel Department:

Signatures:

Evaluator(s)

Date

Evaluator(s)

Date .

#### Person Evaluated\*

Date

. .

\*By signing this evaluation, the Employee verifies the record of observations and conferences but does not necessarily have to agree with the contents. If he/she wishes, comments may be added.

#### APPENDIX F

#### Benton Harbor High School Department Chairperson's Evaluation

| Na | me:  | Department: |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
|----|--|-------------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------|------------|--|
| _  | (Place a check mark only in the appropriate column)  | Good        | Satis-<br>factory | Needs Im-<br>provement | Unsatis-<br>factory | N/O<br>N/A |  |
| 1. | Providing leadership to the personnel in the department.   | 1           | 1                 |                        |                     |            |  |
| 2. | Recommending modifications, improvements and updating of the total program to the building principal.                          |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 3. | Keeping informed and informing department teachers<br>of current instructional trends within their academic<br>discipline.     |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 4. | Working with individual teachers or committees of teachers on curriculum problems within the school.                           |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 5. | Shall serve as liaison between the teachers and administration.  |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 6. | Shall not be considered a supervisory employee.  |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 7. | Shall be directly responsible to the principal for the performance of their duties and be given a formal evaluation each year. |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 8. | Attends departmental meetings.   |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 9. | Conducts regular departmental meetings and shall report<br>in writing to the principal the activities of the meetings.         |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 0. | Works with staff on making recommendations for media resources (Library, Films, etc.).   |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 1. | Recommendations and requisitions for purchase of any supplies or equipment.  |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 2. | Maintains a current running inventory including equipment and supplies.  | l           |                   | •                      |                     | -          |  |
| 3. | Assists the principal and Guidance Personnel in making schedules and teacher assignments.                                      |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
| 4. | Makes recommandations for hiring departmental personnel.   |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |
|    | Familiarizes teachers new to the department with general practices and procedures within the department building and District. |             |                   |                        |                     | 78         |  |
| 6. | Advises in the essignment of student teachers.   |             |                   |                        |                     |            |  |

.

ł

#### APPENDIX F - Page 2

|     | (Place a check mark only in the appropriate column)   | Good | Satis-<br>factory | Needs Im-<br>provement | Unsatis-<br>factory | N-0<br>N/6 |            |
|-----|---|------|-------------------|------------------------|---------------------|------------|------------|
| 17. | Recommends or assists in appointment of committees to study special problems within the department.                 |      |                   |                        |                     |            |            |
| 18. | Serves as consultant in the selection of high school administrators.  |      |                   |                        |                     |            | - Horney   |
| 19. | Aids the guidance department in the proper placement of students.   |      |                   |                        |                     |            | areas last |
| 20. | Prepares departmental expenditures for supplies and equipment.  |      |                   |                        |                     |            |            |
| 21. | Provides current information for the course description handbook.   |      |                   |                        |                     |            | _          |
| 22. | Maintains and updates a department curriculum guide.  |      |                   |                        |                     |            | 4          |
| 23. | Reviews textbooks for other supplemental materials and makes necessary recommendations to the principal.            |      |                   |                        |                     |            |            |
| 24. | Participates in the coordination of the high school curri-<br>culum with the junior high schools.                   |      |                   |                        |                     |            |            |
| 25. | Assists library personnel in developing recommendations for materials which will reinforce the educational program. |      |                   |                        |                     |            |            |
| 2ĉ. | Other assigned outles:<br>a.  |      |                   |                        | •                   |            |            |
|     | :   |      |                   |                        |                     |            |            |

Date.\_\_\_\_

Signature of Evaluator

Comments by Administrator:

Signature of Department Chairperson\*

Comments by Department Chairperson:

\*Signature does not necessarily mean agreement with the evaluation, but only knowledge of its contents.

ų

Both the Board and the Association share a common concern regarding the creation of a proper environment which affects both students and teachers. When a teacher believes that the physical environment is affecting the educational process, he/she shall notify his/her building principal. If the situation is not rectified within a reasonable period of time, the teacher shall complete a form which shall be available in every building in which the teacher can notify central administration of the problem. The form shall be transmitted to the Director of Operations with a copy to the Superintendent of Schools, and the teacher shall be entitled to a written response within two (2)

In addition to the above-mentioned procedure, the School District agrees to make every effort to assure that the ADA Systems located within the school building are set so that upon the opening of school, the building is maintained with a constant minimum temperature of 60 degrees F. If a room or building is below such minimum temperature, the administration agrees that it has a responsibility to relocate the affected students and staff until such time as the situation has been remedied.

Benton Harbor Area Schools

James N. Rutter

Superintendent

Benton Harbor Education Association

Charlotte Wilkens President

#### LETTER OF AGREEMENT

In order to ensure teacher participation in special programs, seminars and workshops, the parties to the 1990-92 Collective Bargaining Agreement have agreed that the District will make every effort to provide all teachers a minimum notice of two (2) weeks in advance of all special programs, seminars and workshops irrespective of whether said attendance is required or voluntary.

Benton Harbor Area Schools

James N. Rutter uperintendent

Benton Harbor Education Association

Charlotte Wilkens President

# INDEX

### -A-

.

.

ş

.

| Additional Teacher Responsibilities.<br>Adult Education.<br>Affirmative Action.<br>Agreement.<br>Appearance.<br>Arbitration.<br>Assignments:<br>Additional.<br>Consideration For.<br>Definition.<br>For Next School Year.<br>Right of.<br>Association:<br>Days.<br>Meetings.<br>Membership.<br>Peprecentation |              |
|---|--------------|
| Representatives   | 5            |
| Attendance  |              |
| -B-<br>Bargaining Agent.<br>Bargaining Unit.<br>Board Meetings.<br>Board Required Courses.<br>Break Time.<br>Bulletin Boards.   |              |
| Certification, Definition.<br>Certification of Credits, Filing.<br>Child Abuse.<br>Class Preparations.<br>Collection of Monies.<br>Comer Model Committees.<br>Communicable Diseases.  |              |
| Hourly Rate.<br>Non-Degreed Vocational.<br>Nurses' Salaries.<br>Salary Schedule.<br>Complaints Against Teacher.<br>Conditions of Employment.<br>Conference, Parent-Teacher.<br>Copies of Agreement.<br>Counselor-Pupil Ratio.<br>Credit, Teaching Experience.<br>Curriculum Council.                          | 16<br>16<br> |
| -D-   |              |
| Definition of Teacher.<br>Department Chairperson.<br>Coordination Periods.<br>Evaluation Form.<br>Directory, Personnel.<br>Disability, Long Term.   |              |
|   | ••••••       |

| Disc<br>Disc<br>Doct<br>Dues<br>Dura          | cor's an   | s<br>d                                      | Ce<br>Fe       | rt<br>e       | if                      | i            |          | ni<br>ti<br>ti |       | n.     | na<br> |    |        |       | :   | •••    | •   | ••••    |     | :        |       | :   |     |     |   | ••• |       |     |      |     |      | •   | ••• | •   | ••• | .7                                     |
|---|--|---|----------------|---------------|-------------------------|--------------|----------|----------------|-------|--------|--------|----|--------|-------|-----|--------|-----|---------|-----|----------|-------|-----|-----|-----|---|-----|-------|-----|------|-----|------|-----|-----|-----|-----|--|
| Emer<br>Empl<br>Eval                          | gen<br>loya<br>luat  | cy<br>bi<br>io                              | D<br>li        | ut<br>ty<br>: | y.<br>s                 | k:           | ii       | <br>ls         | •     | <br>In | IS     | tr | · ·    |       | t   | or     | ;   | E-<br>s | s   | <b>a</b> | la.   | r   | ie  | s.  | •••                                     | ••• | •     | ••• |      | ••• | •    | ••• | ••  | ••• | ••• | 34<br>21                               |
| Expe<br>Extr<br>Extr                          | Eva<br>For<br>Gen<br>Pur<br>Rev<br>a Di                                      | lu:<br>era<br>po:<br>ieu                    | at<br>se<br>w. | or<br><br>Cr  | f<br>ed                 | ol           |          | er             | v     | <br>at | i      |    |        | ••••• | ••• |        | •   | •••     |     | •••      |       | ••• |     | ••• |   | ••• | ••••• | ••• |      | ••• |      |     | 54  |     |     | 83<br>78<br>54<br>55<br>12<br>72       |
|   |  |   |                | ~             |                         |              |          |                |       |        |        |    |        |       |     |        | -1  | F-      |     |          |       |     |     |     |   |     |       |     |      |     |      |     |     |     |     |  |
| Frin<br>Fune                                  | ge 1<br>ral  | Ber   | ear            | fi<br>ve      | ts<br>•••               | •••          | •        | •••            | •     | •••    | •••    |    | :      | •     | ••• | :      | •   | •••     | :   | •••      | :     | ::  | :   | ••• | :                                       | ••• | •     | ••• | •    | ••• | •    | ••• | •   | ••• | •   | 16<br>49                               |
|   |  |   |                |               |                         |              |          |                |       |        |        |    |        |       |     |        | -(  | G-      | 8   |          |       |     |     |     |   |     |       |     |      |     |      |     |     |     |     |  |
|   | Vano<br>Arb:<br>Def:<br>Expe<br>Forn<br>Grou<br>Hean<br>Repn<br>Step<br>Time | iti<br>ine<br>di<br>ins.<br>ip.<br>ir<br>is | ite<br>ite     | ed<br>        | A                       | rh<br><br>ic |          |                |       | -i     |        |    | •••••• | •     |     | •••••• | ••• |         | •   |          | ••••• | ••• |     |     | ••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••••• |     | ••••  |     | •••• |     | •••• |     | •   | ••• |     | 58<br>60<br>76<br>58<br>60<br>61<br>58 |
|   |  | _   |                |               |                         |              |          |                |       |        |        |    |        |       |     |        |     | I-      |     |          |       |     |     |     |   |     |       |     |      |     |      |     |     |     |     |  |
| Help<br>Hori<br>Hour                          | zont   | al  | . F            | d             | va                      | nc           | en       | ne             | nt    |        |        |    |        |       |     |        |     |         |     |          |       |     |     |     |   |     |       |     |      |     | -    |     | ÷   |     |     | 13                                     |
| Imple<br>Incl<br>Inco<br>Info<br>Inst<br>Inst | emer<br>nsis<br>rmat<br>ruct<br>ruct   | ic  | We<br>nt<br>na |               | Cen<br>Cen<br>Dis<br>Ma | er<br>st     | s.<br>ri |                | <br>t | Re     | el     |    | te     | ed    |     | •••    |     |         | ••• | •        | •••   | ••• | ••• | •   | •••                                     | •   | •••   | •   | •••  |     | •••  |     | ••• |     |     | 52<br>59<br>.7                         |
|   | Cont<br>Heal<br>Life<br>Opti<br>Prem   | in<br>th                                    | De             | nt            | a                       | i,           | v        | i              | si    | 01     |        | •  | •••    |       | :   | •••    |     | :       |     |          | •••   | •   | ••• | •   | •••                                     | •   | •••   | •   | •••  | •   | •••  | •   | ••• | ••• |     | 17                                     |
|   |  |   |                |               |                         |              |          |                |       |        |        |    |        |       |     |        | -J  | -       |     |          |       |     |     |     |   |     |       |     |      |     |      |     |     |     |     |  |
| Jury,   | /Wit   | ne  | SS             |               | ut                      | cy           |          | • •            |       |        |        |    |        |       |     |        |     |         |     |          |       |     |     |     |   |     |       |     |      |     |      |     |     |     | . 1 | 9                                      |

|  | -L-     |
|--|---------|
| Layoffs  |         |
| Leaves of Absence:   |         |
| Association Officer(c)   |         |
| Business   |         |
| Child Come   |         |
|  |         |
| Development  |         |
| Disability   |         |
| Disciplinary Action  |         |
| Funeral  |         |
| In Conjunction with Recess   | Periods |
| Jury/Witness Duty  |         |
| Meritorious  |         |
|  |         |
| Brofossional Crowth  |         |
|  |         |
|  |         |
|  |         |
|  |         |
|  |         |
| Legal Assistance   |         |
| Lesson Plans   |         |
| Lunch Periods  |         |
| A Second Structure and a second structure of the structure second structure of the second structure second s<br>structure second structure second structure second structure second structure second structure second structure s<br>structure second structure second structure second structure second structure second structure second structure s<br>struct |         |
|  | -M-     |
| Mail Service   |         |
| Management's Rights  | 62      |
| Materials, Instructional   | 27      |
| Mechanical Failure   |         |
|  |         |
| Meetings:  | 2       |
|  |         |
|  |         |
|  |         |
|  |         |
| Parent-Teacher-Student   |         |
| Mileage Reimbursement  |         |
| Minimal Corrective Action  |         |
| Mutual Concerns Committee  |         |
|  |         |
|  | -N-     |
| New Teacher Orientation  |         |
| New leacher Urientation  |         |

| New Teacher Orientation                              |
|--|
| Non-Certified Employees                              |
| Non-Degreed Annually Authorized Teacher's Salaries16 |
| Non-Discrimination Clause8                           |
| No Strike Provision                                  |
| Nurses' Salaries16                                   |
| _P=  |
| -  |
| Parent-Teacher Conferences24                         |
| Payroll Deductions                                   |
| Personnel Files                                      |
|  |
| Physical Force                                       |
| Planning-Preparation Time22                          |
| Political Activities                                 |
| Professional Development Committee                   |
|  |
| Professional Service11                               |
| Property Damage Reimbursement                        |
| Protection of Bargaining Unit Work9                  |
| Pupil-Teacher Ratio                                  |
| Fupii-leacher Racio                                  |
| Purpose of Agreement                                 |

| Qualification, Definition43              |
|--|
| -R-                                      |
| Recall                                   |
| Record Days                              |
| Reduction of Teachers45                  |
| Reimbursement, Expense19                 |
| Release from Employment Contract         |
| Release Time, President                  |
| Renegotiation Master Agreement           |
| Resignation, Future                      |
| Returning to Bargaining Unit             |
| Rights and Privacy Act                   |
|  |
| -8-                                      |
| Safety Responsibilities                  |
| Salary                                   |
| Annual and Hourly20                      |
| Non-Degreed Teachers16                   |
| Nurses' Salaries16                       |
| Salary Schedule                          |
| Savings Clause                           |
| School Calendar                          |
| School Facilities, Use of                |
| Seniority                                |
| Sick Leave Information46                 |
| Special Student Problems                 |
| Staff Increase                           |
| Staff Reduction45                        |
| Student Conduct                          |
| Student Progress                         |
| Student Removal                          |
| Student Responsibilities                 |
| Student Supervision                      |
| Student Teachers                         |
| Substitute List                          |
| Substitute, Securing a                   |
| Summer School                            |
| Supervision, Before and After School     |
| Supplemental Agreements                  |
| Support Teacher                          |
| Suspension                               |
|  |
| -T-                                      |
| Tardiness11                              |
| Tax, Construction and Educational Policy |
| Teacher                                  |
| Assault                                  |
| Benefits                                 |
| Defense                                  |
| Definition2                              |
| Hourly Rate                              |
| Hours                                    |
| Representation                           |
| Rights2 & 56<br>Student Responsibility11 |
| Student Responsibility                   |
| Testing of Students                      |
|  |

#### NOTICE REGARDING NON-DISCRIMINATORY POLICY

It is the intent of the Benton Harbor Area Schools to administer this policy and its school programs in a consistent and equitable manner and to provide equal opportunity to the students without regard to race, color, creed, religion, sex, national origin, age, mantal status, weight and height or handicap. The Board of Education subscribes to and promotes Affirmative Action in its employment practices as stated in the Affirmative Action Policies and Plans. Any question regarding equal employment opportunity may be directed to the Superintendent.

It is also the policy of the Board of Education not to discriminate on the basis of sex in their educational programs, activities, or employment policies as required by Title IX of the 1972 Education Amendment. Inquines regarding compliance with Title IX may be directed to the Director of Public Relations/Title IX Coordinator and/or superintendent's office.

> BENTON HARBOR AREA SCHOOLS 711 East Britain Avenue Benton Harbor, Michigan 49022 (616) 927-0600

